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13
14
15

CHAIR JOHNSON: The Parks and Recreation Committee will
(Gavel.) Today we have with us

16

come to order.

17

Councilmember Robert Carroll, who is our Vice-Chair.

18

Council Chair Pat Kawano is excused. We have with

19

us Councilmember Michael Molina and Councilmember

20

Charmaine Tavares as members of the Committee. We

21

also have present with us Councilmember Alan

22

Arakawa. From our Administration we have as

23

resource people -- oh, and we also have, I'm sorry,

24

excuse me, Wayne Nishiki, also Council member, is

25

present.
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We have with us from the departments Floyd

2

Miyazono, who is the Director of Parks and

3

recreation; Wesley Lo, who is our Director of

4

Finance. We have a representative from our Police

5

Department. Not with us yet, but possibly coming

6

will be the Director of Public Works and Waste

7

Management, David Goode. We have Jason Koga, who is

8

our District Land Agent from the DLNR; Ed Kushi, our

9

Deputy Corporation Counsel; Camille Sakamoto,

10

Committee Secretary; and Gary Saldana, Legislative

11

Analyst.

12

The panelists that we have for one of our

13

items present are also Alan Cadiz, who is with the

14

Hawaiian Sailboard Techniques; representing the

15

windsurfing industry we have Martin Kirk, Hawaii

16

Kiteboarding Association, the Maui Chapter; we have

17

Brian DeCook, Maui Association of Surfing Schools;

18

and we -- I'm not sure that we have our Aquatic

19

chief present as yet. They may be in attendance.

20

In our committees -- Basically because we

21

have no one at this time signed up to testify, I am

22

going to dispense at this point in time with the

23

rules regarding testimony. But if anyone should

24

testify, you have up to ten minutes to do so.

25

I'm going to ask the indulgence of our
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Committee members because we have some other guests

2

in our audience today. And this was arranged

3

through the Mayor's Office, but these are very

4

special guests. And if there's no objections, I

5

would like to introduce them to you. Before we

6

start our agenda, we have -- And I really would like

7

at least one spokesperson to come up, and if --

8

Myles, if you would like to make the introductions,

9

but I'll just make a preliminary statement that our

10

special guests today are from the New York Mayor's

11

Office of Emergency Management. They coordinate the

12

emergency relief throughout the city of New York.

13

The Office of Emergency Management has been

14

instrumental in facilitating the relief efforts at

15

Ground Zero for the tragedy that occurred in New

16

York City.

17

So our guests are here as a result of the

18

Mahalo from Hawaii effort which was sponsored by the

19

Hawaii Visitors and Convention Bureau and Hawaiian

20

Airlines. And they flew 600 individuals that have

21

been part of the rescue, recovery and relief effort

22

at Ground Zero here to Hawaii. And our guests today

23

include Mack Washington, Christopher Miehl, Migdalia

24

Nieves, Valentino Nieves, John Messina, Erin

25

Messina, Joseph Goough, Anthony Nicolosi, Joseph

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

PR 12/5/01

1

6

Canestro and Laura Canestro.

2

On behalf of the County Council and the

3

residents of the County of Maui, we extend our

4

heartfelt aloha and our deepest appreciation for

5

your dedication and tireless efforts on behalf of

6

the victims or families and our entire nation. And

7

so I really -- Would you all please stand.

8
9

CHAIR JOHNSON: If there's no objection, is there any one
of you that would like to address and come to the

10

podium and just give a brief statement before we

11

begin? Just say your name for the record.

12

MR. MESSINA: My name is John Messina. Just to give you a

13

little overview of what Emergency Management is, New

14

York City Office of Emergency Management is

15

comprised of all different departments. I myself

16

are a lieutenant in the Fire Department. We have --

17

Joe is a sergeant in the Police Department, Joe

18

Goough works for the Sanitation Police, Mack is from

19

Red Cross, and Mickie is a dispatcher for the

20

Police Department. And it's created by interagency,

21

and that's how actually it works.

22

We just want to thank everybody for -- This

23

trip has been great, even from the get-go. You come

24

over to Hawaii is a dream for everybody and it

25

really helps with the healing process. We were over
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with a lot of widows and family members that lost

2

people. I myself, Joe, and a couple of other

3

people, you know, lost really good friends on

4

September 11th. And we're down there every night.

5

So this has been a great diversion, great

6

healing process, and it really worked because from

7

seeing what the -- you know, we go around and

8

people, like I said, have lost family members and

9

the pain is never going to go away, but this is --

10

this is a great step for healing. And we want to

11

thank you people for treating us like family.

12

CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very, very much. And I just

13

want to share our aloha. And I know that our parks

14

are very special to us and I hope that while you're

15

here, you're going to enjoy all the beauty that

16

there is on Maui. And we take great pride in our

17

public facilities and our parks, and I hope you get

18

a chance to enjoy some of the things that we're

19

going to be talking about today. Or surfing and

20

some of our sports activities that I'm sure you will

21

really at least be able to help heal, you know,

22

through I guess spending some of your energy and

23

getting your mind off the things that you have to

24

deal with.

25

So I thank you very much. And I thank the
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Mayor's Office for allowing an opportunity for our

2

Committee to at least welcome you to Maui.

3

MR. MESSINA: Thank you.

4
5

CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you.
ITEM NO. 8: FEES AND REGUATIONS FOR OCEAN RECREATIONAL
ACTIVITY PERMITS (Misc.)

6

CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Committee Members. I truly

7

appreciate and I know that we all share our aloha

8

with those of our fellow citizens who are from New

9

York. And I know that we will do whatever we can to

10
11

make their visit very memorable.
Today we have four items on our agenda, and

12

the first item on the agenda is PR-8. And this item

13

relates to a miscellaneous communication from the

14

County Clerk referring the matter of fees for Ocean

15

Recreation Activity Permits. At the meeting of

16

September 19th, 2001, the Parks and Recreation

17

Committee received testimony regarding Ocean

18

Recreation Activity Permit fees and the regulations.

19

The discussion focused on maintaining the current

20

fee structure and establishing self controls to help

21

alleviate concerns about the overuse of County parks

22

and facilities.

23
24

The issue of self regulation, it's not a new
discussion at the Council level. In 1995 the

25

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

9

PR 12/5/01

1

Economic Development Tourism and Environment

2

Committee reviewed self regulation with various

3

ocean recreational activity businesses, however,

4

since those discussions took place -- have taken

5

place, there have been many changes in this

6

industry, and this includes a growing popularity in

7

kiteboarding and a significant increase in our

8

surfing schools. Additionally, during this time,

9

windsurfing, which did enjoy a lot of popularity in

10

1995, has experienced somewhat of a decline and it

11

has felt the impacts of the growing popularity of

12

these other activities.

13

The focus of today's panel discussion is to

14

review self-imposed regulations established for

15

these new and emerging businesses as well as those

16

currently -- rules and regulations currently being

17

considered by the industry. We will also focus on

18

potential impacts on our facilities and the public

19

enjoyment of our County parks.

20

Today we do have with us representatives from

21

surfing, windsurfing, kiteboarding schools, and I

22

don't believe we have anyone from our Maui County

23

lifeguards with us, but they were invited and they

24

just were -- Oh, we do have -- and it's -- if you

25

would come up here to the front, also. It's Marion
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2

Feenstra and she's our Aquatics Chief.
So we have Mr. DeCook, who represents the

3

Maui Association of Surfing Schools. We have Martin

4

Kirk with the Hawaiian Association of Kiteboarding,

5

Maui Chapter. And Alan Cadiz of Hawaiian Sailboard

6

Techniques representing windsurfing.

7

So at this time if there's anyone that would

8

like to give public testimony on this item, I'll

9

permit it now, or we can let each one of the

10

panelists give a brief overview and then if you

11

wanted to come forward and testify after hearing

12

their testimony, I would permit that. But at this

13

time I would like to begin with Mr. DeCook, who

14

represents the Maui Association of Surfing Schools.

15

Each panelist is going to have up to seven minutes

16

to speak, so if you would just give us an overview

17

of where you stand right now with some of the things

18

that you're considering for this Committee.

19

MR. DECOOK: Thank you for the opportunity to speak, Madam

20

Chairman, Committee Board Members. Again, my name

21

is Brian DeCook and I am the proprietor of a school,

22

Surfing Maui, it's a surfing school here on the

23

island. I was established about nine years ago in

24

1992. I've seen a lot of changes since then.

25

Just recently we have formed a surf school
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1

association called the Maui Surfing School

2

Association. And the point of forming this

3

association was to unite the schools and to work

4

together on forming some of the problems that have

5

arisen in the parks on the south shore of the

6

island, mainly Launiupoko Park, Puamana Park, 505

7

Front Street Park and Charlie Young Cove.

8
9

I have witnessed the impact the growing
number of schools is having on the public, and we

10

felt that it's time to get the schools organized so

11

that we can better regulate ourselves. This is what

12

the association has been formed to do. To date we

13

have counted roughly 25 surf schools operating in

14

business on the island, which is -- which is a lot.

15

Nine years ago when I started my business, there was

16

four. The permits weren't numbered and given --

17

given specific locations to the owners of the

18

businesses, which is something I think we should

19

address. I think that possibly some amendments on

20

the applications making specifics would be a good

21

idea. But basically the interest of our association

22

is keeping the public -- the best public interest in

23

mind. What we want to do is give back to the

24

public. I think that in all the growth of the

25

surfing schools coming up, the public's best
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1

interest was slightly lost just in the businesses

2

trying to do better for themselves.

3

The first order we would like to do -- We

4

made a pamphlet, I believe all of you have one in

5

front of you, some ideas and recommendations that

6

our surf school association is following through

7

with.

8

Did you get one? Why don't you take mine?

9

At the top of the list, surfing has become so

10

popular in the -- in some of the beach parks,

11

especially on the weekends, especially in the

12

summertimes, that the members of the surf school

13

association on the island have decided we would like

14

to give Sundays back entirely to the public in the

15

problem parks. And those problem parks that I

16

see -- that we see are Launiupoko Park and Charlie

17

Young Cove Park. That means no schools to operate

18

in these parks on Sundays. Monday through

19

Saturdays, the other six days of the week, we would

20

like to put a limit so schools don't operate after

21

2:00 p.m. That way the public could count on having

22

free use of the park without any surf schools in

23

their way afternoons and evenings and on Sundays all

24

together.

25

We have run this by the local people in the
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parks where we work. They are very happy to hear

2

that we wanted to do this, that we were volunteering

3

to do this. And so we're going to make this a rule.

4

It's something we would like to carry out and

5

enforce ourselves. Whether or not the County can

6

help, of course, we're there to help in any way that

7

we can.

8

There's been some issues about people

9

operating businesses without permits, and I believe

10

that a small number of the businesses operating

11

today are not permitted to operate surfing

12

businesses. Some of the businesses may have kayak

13

or hiking permits and they have just kind of

14

branched off into surfing. That's something they

15

need to -- to be addressed as well and possibly --

16

We have policed our parks within ourselves and it's

17

worked fairly well. This last summer the -- the

18

zoning inspector, Charles Pavilion, was in charge of

19

coming down to -- be Launiupoko, Puamana, and I

20

believe 505 Front Street as well and checking

21

permits. And we would like to thank him. He did a

22

good job and a lot of the fly-by-night businesses

23

that were there the years before have disappeared.

24

He was frequenting the park once or twice a month

25

and it seemed to have a positive impact, so that
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that problem we believe is clearing itself up.
There's been an issue of businesses offering

3

beach concessions, taking cash in the beach parks,

4

which is illegal and it's not ethical. I think what

5

we have found is the majority of the businesses that

6

are operating on Maui have stepped up, are running

7

legitimate practices. It's a very small number,

8

it's a couple bad apples that are kind of -- that

9

have brought everything to a head. And this is --

10

this is something that we're trying to police

11

ourselves, but we have had a little bit of problems

12

in a couple areas and in some areas we would like to

13

ask for the County's -- a little more help in

14

enforcement from the County. But most of the

15

businesses all have a commercial place of

16

transaction so that our customers can walk in, pay

17

for their lessons in an office at a desk in a surf

18

shop, in the hotels, at an activity desk. There's

19

no shortage of places for our visitors to pay. It

20

doesn't have to happen at the beach. And I'm not

21

seeing it happen at Launiupoko where I work or at

22

any of the Lahaina parks that members of our board

23

work at. They say the problem is drying up. I hear

24

in Kihei there was still a bit of a problem, but I

25

think it's in the works of being worked out as well.
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1

But, in short, self -- organized self

2

regulation is what our association is about. We're

3

willing to take on as much responsibility as

4

possible. In some cases we would like to ask for a

5

little help from the County in enforcement of some

6

of the ordinances and laws that currently exist. We

7

feel that the laws that exist are sufficient for the

8

problems we have today, that just they lack a little

9

enforcement in some areas.

10

As far as back to the public things we would

11

like to do, we would like to offer our services to

12

not only the Boy Scouts, Cub Scouts, elementary

13

schools, the shelters, we want to have a free day.

14

Each of the schools in our organization has agreed

15

to have a free day where people that haven't had the

16

chance or don't have the money to learn can come

17

down and learn how to surf for free. And this will

18

be one way that we're giving back to the public one

19

day a month each school. And we would like to

20

stagger it out at locations so we don't have an on

21

slot rush of people coming to one park for that.

22

We'll work that out. We'll make that work.

23

But in closing, we just want to give back to

24

the public. We want to do whatever we can to make

25

them happy. We want a harmonious environment in the
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1

parks between the businesses and the every day

2

beach-using public. And basically just be as

3

respectful as we can be down there.

4

There's some schools we -- we contacted -- I

5

personally contacted about 18 schools to join our

6

association. To date only 10 have. There is about

7

25 schools that we found. The rest of the schools

8

haven't stepped forward to join yet. I'm confident

9

that after today more schools will continue to join.

10

We'll become stronger. It might take a little while

11

to make some of the self enforcement work, but I'm

12

confident because of the people that we have in our

13

association, they're -- they're the biggest schools

14

on the island and I believe if we pave the way, I

15

believe the rest of the schools with will fall into

16

place and follow and they'll either shape up or

17

they'll ship out. That's what I think is going to

18

happen.

19

But at this time I would like to ask --

20

answer any questions, if I can, for the Board

21

members, Committee members.

22

CHAIR JOHNSON: What I'd -- what I'd like to do is have

23

each one of the presenters just give their brief

24

presentation, then if there is anyone from the

25

public, I would like them to testify, and then we

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

17

PR 12/5/01

1

can get into any discussion if there is.

2

MR. DECOOK: Thank you very much.

3

CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you.

4
5
6

The next presenter we're going to have is
Martin Kirk with Hawaii Association of Kiteboarding.
MR. KIRK: First of all, happy holidays, Madam

7

Councilperson and Council members. My name is

8

Martin Kirk. I am owner of Kiteboarding School of

9

Maui at 111 Hana Highway in Kahului, president of

10

the Hawaii Kiteboarding Association, Maui Chapter,

11

and, proud to say, Volunteer Coordinator for the

12

Community Workday.

13

And I just wanted to discuss a little bit

14

without sounding as though we're patting ourselves

15

on the back, but more so to applaud Floyd Miyazono,

16

Parks and Recreation Director, Jan Dapitan from

17

Community Workday for their cooperation, and Marion

18

with the Aquatics Division. The cooperation that

19

exists with ocean activity users and the level of

20

collaboration down in parks. We have had the unique

21

opportunity to work both with Floyd and Jan and the

22

lifeguards in making the parks much more enjoyable

23

for everybody because we have a lot of ocean

24

activity users. Where we are kiteboarding at Ka'ea

25

Point we have, of course, pole fishermen, spear
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1

fishermen, certainly kiteboarders as well. But in

2

February under the support and assistance from the

3

arborist, Miyazono and Sakoda, we cleared over an

4

acre of land to get rid of some of the dying and

5

decaying Keawalai scrub -- shrubs that were down

6

there, as well as we took out six dump loads, dump

7

trucks full of trash, you know, washing machines,

8

old cars. So we've had a lot of cooperation from

9

the County and we've been able to clean a lot of the

10

park up. Certainly there is a high level of theft

11

down there and that has helped to eliminate that by

12

and large just because no one can sneak out of the

13

trees and get into our cars now.

14

But one of the -- some of the things I would

15

like to highlight that the Hawaii Kiteboarding

16

Association, Maui Chapter is doing and has done, we

17

have put together a Safe Riding Guidelines brochure

18

which I'll pass out to the Council members in a bit,

19

but it highlights some of the safety guidelines that

20

we're trying to encourage everyone to read and use

21

as part of their fun activities down at the beach.

22

It has rules of the road in here. We're finding a

23

lot of people are getting into the sport who have

24

perhaps never been involved in any water sports in

25

either boat sailing or windsurfing, they may not
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necessarily know the rules of the road, so this is

2

getting that information out to them. It's very

3

important information so they'll know who has

4

right-of-way out there as well as just operating

5

safely. Because the sport, you know, admittedly it

6

has, you know, inherent challenges. I mean, you've

7

got long lines out there and getting these safe

8

guidelines out there is certainly going to benefit

9

everyone.

10

One of the things that we did in -- it was

11

October 29th, I believe, of 1999 after our -- a

12

public hearing with the FAA, we got together

13

citizens as windsurfers, as kiteboarders and decided

14

that we would move downwind of everyone, the

15

windsurfers, the canoe paddlers, so that there

16

wouldn't be any challenges. In case a kite did get

17

lose, it wouldn't get in anyone's way.

18

And more recently, November of last year, we

19

worked closely with Floyd's office, Parks and

20

Recreation, DLNR, as well as the canoe club at

21

Kanaha in developing some signage. From November

22

until May we were working on the signs, which I

23

don't know if any of you had the opportunity to see

24

them, but this is what the sign looks like. And you

25

may not be able to read it from your seats, but
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it -- what it highlights are some times that we are

2

out of a certain park area near the canoe halau to

3

allow the Summer PALS Program kids to participate

4

without, you know, fear of being around any kites as

5

well as the kids who are practicing canoe paddling.

6

But we've -- we've had also the opportunity

7

to work with Community Workday as an association in

8

keeping the park clean. We adopted the park. Floyd

9

assisted me in this in working with Sue Kiang and

10

adopting the park from the canoe halau to the

11

wastewater treatment plant and keeping it clean.

12

And we work closely with Jan and her -- her

13

Department at Community Workday in keeping it clean.

14

We could certainly use any other assistance. If

15

anybody is out there and wants to help out, we

16

certainly can use all the assistance. But it's an

17

area that gets used even to this date and even more

18

so in the past as a dumping ground. And it's

19

looking better and better. We're out there quite

20

frequently and I think people are starting to

21

appreciate our efforts and I -- we're seeing fewer

22

and fewer dump sites. But we are working hard in

23

keeping that area clean.

24
25

So we have improved the existing launch sites
that we have at Kite Beach. It certainly is a
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1

limited area. And one of the things as an owner of

2

a kiteboarding school of Maui that we have

3

established, and we did this from day one as a

4

business, is we carried it even further, beyond

5

Sunday, which Alan was -- will tell you about later

6

with windsurfing, but we carried it one step

7

further, we don't even teach on Saturdays. It's

8

just too -- it's a family day, everybody is off,

9

it's a crowded area and putting commercial operation

10

down in this one park area from Ka'ea Point to the

11

treatment plant just makes it a little bit

12

congested. I'm not saying that's for everybody,

13

that's just one of our own -- my own choices. We

14

even don't even teach after 2:00 p.m. just because

15

the wind strength is much greater than in the

16

morning and you're having to deal with bigger crowds

17

as well as the sun. But, again, this is something I

18

decided as a business owner.

19

We -- HK also has participated with Big

20

Brothers, Big Sisters in doing kids kite clinics.

21

We had a great time doing this. We do kids clinics

22

for the public for the community kids for the Red

23

Bowl event which is held in September. And, you

24

know, we're -- what we -- we realize we're the new

25

kids on the block, so to speak, it's a new water
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activity, we want to show the County and the

2

community that we -- we are involved with the

3

community by doing the kids clinics, by doing the

4

beach cleanups, and we want -- we are establishing

5

the safe riding guidelines because we want to keep

6

the sport growing in a safe, positive direction.

7

And we invite any and all assistance, any and

8

all feedback from the County Council and anyone else

9

in the audience. We realize there are challenges.

10

We try to get people when they step off a plane,

11

practically, we have these brochures in all the

12

shops. We try to inform everybody with the safe

13

riding guidelines to keep, you know, everything

14

safe. You know, things do happen and we're doing

15

our best to make it as safe as possible.

16

We even, of course, have been recognized by

17

the FAA back in 1999 when there was a challenge with

18

kites near the end of the runway. And the public

19

hearing in 1999 in October the FAA said they really

20

just wanted us to get out of the end of the runway,

21

but if we could self police it and keep it out, that

22

was what they preferred to have happen. And I'm

23

mentioning this because maybe some of you may not be

24

aware of the situation, maybe you were gone from

25

vacation during that period, but it was -- it was
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resolved with the FAA. And, again, the point I want

2

to stress is that they are allowing us to self

3

police and it's something that we are doing very

4

consciously down at Kanaha Beach Park with

5

windsurfing, with surfing, with kiteboarding. I

6

think it's something that works.

7

But as Brian pointed out, if we have someone

8

down there who is not cooperating, we need to have

9

some recourse. You know, we need to -- just as I

10

think Floyd appreciates having someone to call if

11

there are some challenges. If he's getting calls

12

from the public, he can pick up the phone and call

13

me. It would be great for us to have someone that

14

we can call and say, hey, we're having problems with

15

this group, maybe they're permitted, maybe they're

16

not, you know, what can we do, how can you help us.

17

So that would certainly go a long way to help us as

18

well.

19

Anyway, as far as what would help down at

20

Kanaha Beach and Ka'ea Point -- And if any of you

21

aren't familiar with where Ka'ea Point is, it is

22

just east of the bridge spillway on Amala Street and

23

going towards the treatment plant. But if we could

24

get a dedicated police officer down there -- Kimo

25

Kapair(?) was the dedicated police officer, but he
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was promoted and he is no longer the park police

2

down at Kanaha. George Marcen, who is a police

3

officer with Maui Police Department, is down there a

4

lot. I think he would love to have the job. He's

5

doing a great job. He works closely with us. So

6

if -- if that could happen, that would be pretty

7

cool.

8

A park ranger is something we have been

9

talking about in meetings with Sue Kiang and a

10

Committee that Floyd has formed. There are a lot of

11

Parks and Recreation Department personnel who are

12

involved in this -- in this Committee, but having a

13

park ranger down there, you know, would certainly

14

help out as well. Someone to control the camping

15

permits as well as permits with the vendors down

16

there.

17

And, lastly, I just want to invite everyone.

18

On Saturday there is a shrub planting at this

19

building, this County building. I think the Mayor

20

is going to be there. It's part of Community

21

Workday's program. The Hawaii Kiteboarding

22

Association will be down there from 7:30 to 12:30

23

approximately planting some shrubs and trees and

24

picking out weeds. So if anybody has an hour or two

25

free and you want to get your hands dirty, we would
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3

love to help you -- have you help us. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Martin.
Our next presenter will be Alan Cadiz, and

4

he's with Hawaiian Sailboard Techniques and he

5

represents the windsurfing community.

6

MR. CADIZ: Thank you, Madam Chairperson, Council Members.

7

I would like to give a little history about the

8

ocean recreation and windsurfing on the North Shore

9

and kind of bring you up to the point where we're at

10

now and try to share the successes for the other

11

parties that have worked for us in the windsurfing

12

community.

13

In the mid 1980s there was the Ayatonic(?)

14

Group which was commissioned by the State to perform

15

a state-wide study to identify the user conflicts

16

on -- of the different recreation and resources

17

state wide. At the time of the study, jet skis,

18

also known as thrill crafts, were a nuisance to many

19

of their coastal communities. When the Ayatoni

20

Report was completed, somehow windsurfing was

21

included in this thrill craft category. The

22

restrictions on thrill craft were pretty heavy. I

23

don't know if you remember those days on -- well,

24

windsurfers quickly made it a point that they were

25

not in that group and that the -- the report that
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was state-wide kind of had overlooked the special

2

needs of the North Shore. So a special coalition

3

was formed and that included fishermen and divers

4

and windsurfers and surfers and hashed it out quite

5

passionately over a period of time and came up with

6

some compromises that eventually were passed into

7

law. And these guidelines that were set forth were

8

things like no windsurfing at Hookipa when there are

9

more than five people on the point and ten point at

10

middles, windsurfing was kept out of there. And

11

that's taken some time, but the windsurfers respect

12

the surfers now and for the most part there's very

13

little problem between user conflict at Hookipa.

14

Baldwin Beach Park was set aside as a swimmers only

15

beach, no windsurfing. There was no surfing

16

anywhere on the -- no windsurfing anywhere on the

17

North Shore prior to 11 o'clock with the exception

18

of entry-level at Kanaha, where they're near the

19

beach. The reason for the 11 o'clock rule was to

20

allow the skin divers the freedom to dive without

21

the threat of being run over. There had been some

22

divers that were hit by accident, of course, in the

23

early morning hours. So the 11 o'clock rule worked

24

really well, still working. No windsurfing at Camp

25

One. They set aside Camp One as a diving and
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fishing area only. And some swim areas at Kanaha

2

Beach Park.

3

In addition to these guidelines, the

4

windsurfing schools agreed not to operate on Sundays

5

and five of the major federal holidays. And this

6

was -- this was a voluntary thing. It's, I believe,

7

still a gentlemen's agreement and it's never been a

8

problem as far as someone teaching on Sundays.

9

These were ideas that I suggested to the

10

surfing schools as possible -- possible solutions

11

that they could take to alleviate the problems over

12

there. The kite surfing has also adopted that.

13

In addition to that, Maui Boardsailing

14

Association came up with their own flier, this is

15

probably a dozen years old, and it's in several

16

languages and it just gives a lot of the general

17

rules and the guidelines. I'll pass this around.

18

You know, the efforts that -- that the

19

windsurfing community has made has really helped to

20

ensure the full access to the resource. And I

21

believe on the North Shore everything seems to be

22

running pretty good, not -- not the complaints that

23

we've had on the South Shore operations.

24
25

A little more recently in 1995 there was a

windsurfing operation that set up shop on the beach
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at Kanaha. And before too long, all the activities

2

on Maui were shut down in the beach parks, the scuba

3

diving, windsurfing, surfing, everything. And the

4

County Council realized the demand from tourism as

5

well as locals and the need to employ our people

6

that they -- they needed to rewrite the ordinance to

7

allow the commercial activities in the beach park.

8

But it was worded very carefully so that there would

9

not be anyone setting up shop at the beach. There's

10

a number of stipulations, insurance, a place of

11

business to sign people up and a number of other

12

guidelines. With that permit in place, it has

13

allowed just about anyone, as long as they met those

14

guidelines, to set up a school.

15

Now, in windsurfing the market has kind of

16

set the demand, the supply and demand. And the

17

demand hasn't been as great as it's been in surfing.

18

I think Brian had said there were 25 or so schools

19

operating to date. The -- Brian has made some great

20

steps to -- well, they've taken a look at

21

windsurfing and kite surfing and they're adopting

22

the same program to theirs. And I believe that the

23

first steps toward self regulation that they have

24

taken are some really big steps. I think that the

25

growth has been rapid over there, unlike most of

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

29

PR 12/5/01

1

Maui, it has been uncontrolled, but now that the

2

attention is on the schools, they have formed the

3

association and they have come up with the

4

guidelines for self regulation. Just as windsurfing

5

has done, I believe that surfing schools can also

6

share the Maui resources. I believe that self

7

regulation can work, however, when there's parties

8

involved who refuse to abide by the activity

9

association's guidelines and/or they don't abide by

10

the guidelines of the activities permit, then the

11

Director needs to enforce existing guidelines. And

12

I think that over the last year -- excuse me, over

13

the last year enforcement has been on a little

14

bit -- a little bit lax. Maybe because Officer

15

Kapair(?) has promoted and there hasn't been a new

16

officer assigned. The schools are very aware of one

17

another and very aware of the public, the majority

18

of them, and they're working with the public and

19

staying out of the surf zones and trying to respect

20

that. But there's a few that don't and those bad

21

apples have been a problem for everyone. And I

22

think that if the guidelines that the Maui

23

Association of Surf Instructors have come up with,

24

if they were adopted, that would be a big step in

25

the right direction, but there still needs to be an
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enforcement officer that we can call on to help

2

support the rules and regulations.

3

I also believe that the permits, like Brian

4

said, need to be looked at for each individual

5

location and the number of schools that can operate

6

in a particular area. I believe carrying capacity

7

was the word that we had used last time. And I

8

think we're at the point now where we can sit down

9

and discuss with the powers that be to limit or

10
11
12
13

regulate those particular areas.
And with that I would like to say thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much.
And our last presenter, but not least, is

14

Marion Feenstra, who is our Aquatics Chief. Thank

15

you for coming.

16

MS. FEENSTRA: Well, I had no idea I was going to be a

17

presenter here today, but thank you anyway for the

18

invitation.

19

The majority of the permit questions and the

20

changes that may be made I'm going to defer to my

21

boss and Director of Parks and Recreation, Floyd

22

Miyazono and our Corporation Counsel attorney.

23

Ocean Safety's first and utmost job is to make sure

24

the water is safe for citizens, visitors, any

25

patrons that do visit. So what we're doing in this
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effort is we're assessing the beaches that are

2

presently being permitted to see what the carrying

3

capacity is and how it can be regulated at a safe

4

and reasonable way for the schools and also not

5

interrupt patrons that just want to go and surf.
I think that you folks are definitely going

6
7

in the right direction. Self regulation is far

8

better than a police officer going over there and

9

citing people. We don't have the time nor the

10

authority to cite once they're in the water, so you

11

would be going into another organization, which

12

would be DLNR, to do that portion. So self

13

regulation is probably the best way to make this

14

happen. As far as creating rules and regs, that's a

15

lengthy process. And self regulation means you guys

16

decide on your rules and regulations and self

17

enforce, so some of them may not be something that

18

could be cited. As far as the park -- the permits

19

and the parks, those rules could be cited. That's

20

it.

21
22

CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much.
At this time, before we get into questions

23

from the Council members, we have one testifier

24

signed up, and that is Mr. Len Cappe at this time.

25

If there's anyone else in the audience who's just
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come in, if you would please sign up at the clerk's

2

desk here, I would welcome your testimony. Thank

3

you. If there's not, Len, you have the floor.

4

MR. CAPPE: Thank you, Chairperson Johnson, members of the

5

Council. My name is Len Cappe. I'm the president

6

of the Maui Boardsailing Association. The

7

boardsailers, as Alan pointed out earlier,

8

experienced very similar problems about 15 years ago

9

and we organized competitors in the business arena

10

to solve these issues. And that is a difficult part

11

of the process, is everybody's competing in business

12

and you view all these other people as your

13

competitors. And you somehow have to get over that

14

and put your heads together to figure out a way to

15

preserve your -- your business and make things fair

16

for everybody. And that's always a tricky thing,

17

but you can get past that, definitely. In fact, in

18

the short time it's been since the last meeting,

19

really, the surf schools, they've organized the

20

school and come up with some really great rules

21

already. They have identified problems. They have

22

identified solutions to their problems. They should

23

be really congratulated on reacting so quickly.

24
25

The best solutions we found in the
boardsailing issues we dealt with were self
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regulation because things change over time, you

2

know, the way in which the course of these

3

activities sort of evolve over time does change.

4

And some of the time the rules that you get from the

5

State or County are pretty much cast in concrete,

6

very difficult to change over time and aren't so

7

flexible to really address the changing nature of

8

this sort of a business and the way things grow and

9

change over time. Maybe where people will go with

10

the sport, who knows, there's -- you just don't know

11

where this thing unfolds. So we found self

12

regulation to work well.

13

As Alan pointed out, we had, for example,

14

agreed to no teaching windsurfing lessons on Sundays

15

and holidays. And I can tell you that since we

16

adopted that -- and that goes back between 15 and 20

17

years ago that we adopted that rule. Before the

18

Ayatonic Commission came up with their suggestions,

19

we were already doing that. And literally I would

20

say there have been no schools violating that rule

21

in the whole time that's been in existence. People

22

respect that and have followed that and it's really

23

made for a good, peaceful coexistence with, you

24

know, various user groups and the companies that

25

operate and teach windsurfing. So that's worked
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extremely well.
Probably one of the things that is lacking is

3

the County's ability to enforce the existing rules,

4

which would be something that you couldn't blame a

5

school or an organization or self regulation.

6

Enforcing existing rules is an important thing. I

7

know it's tough because there's a shortage of

8

manpower and it's not so easy to do all those

9

things, but, meanwhile, those things are issues that

10

need to be addressed. There is some lacking in the

11

enforcement of existing rules, checking that people

12

have permits they're operating in these businesses.

13

Another thing that I think that I have

14

noticed from -- this was going back to the last

15

meeting, a lot of what originated the purpose for

16

even having the last meeting from what I could

17

gather was related to sour grapes, that there were

18

some businesses who had been in the surf business a

19

long time, wanted to exclude newcomers from entering

20

the marketplace and wanted to create impasses to

21

entry into this business marketplace. But this is

22

America and this is the free enterprise system and

23

that's just the way it goes. And the way that you

24

compete with that is to be smarter and work harder

25

than the next guy and provide people with a great
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service and you're going to do okay. And it isn't

2

the job of the County to raise permit fees to

3

exorbitant levels so that people are excluded from

4

entering the market. That just doesn't make sense.

5

It wouldn't be fair. So I think we have to realize

6

that that issue very carefully is part of what got

7

us here in the first place.

8
9

Therefore, with all of those things
mentioned, I would like to recommend that this item

10

be deferred indefinitely and that we just see how

11

the schools operate under their own self regulation.

12

And I think very possibly we'll find that this thing

13

really is handled well on its own and probably

14

doesn't require any County rules and regulations to

15

be created for this thing.

16

Are there any questions?

17

CHAIR JOHNSON: Wayne.

18

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Lenny, you came in at a time when

19

perhaps there has been no controversy. Since then,

20

I'm sorry -- Because you mainly concern yourself

21

with windsurfing and perhaps Kanaha is the place

22

where besides divers and swimmers, not too many

23

surfers go out and paddle about in that long paddle

24

and so you're okay. If I were to ask you today if

25

there were a limited amount of parking for those of
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1

us that live here and those of us that want to

2

operate a business in a park, who should have first

3

preference to those parking stalls?

4
5

MR. CAPPE: Well, it's obvious we want to give that to the
public.

6

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Is that what your answer would be?

7

MR. CAPPE: The public should come first, absolutely. No

8
9

question about it.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. So if there is an activity

10

of five surfing schools bringing in all their rental

11

cars or whatever and taking up the parking, thereby

12

axing out the general public from going on a good

13

swell to Launiupoko or, who knows, say Cove Park

14

because that's where a lot of our young kids learn

15

to surf, what then would you say?

16

MR. CAPPE: Absolutely there have to be rules put in

17

place. They have to identify that's the problem.

18

And I think you're right, that probably is an issue.

19

And you have to identify that problem and you have

20

to remove that problem completely.

21

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And if I told you that there were

22

five or ten surfing schools there that brought five

23

or ten people to Cove Park and there were 20, 30, 40

24

people surfing there at Cove Park, you know, as the

25

population grows. I mean, we've seen it in Waikiki,
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but that's a big area.

2

MR. CAPPE: Sure.

3

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: What would you say?

4

MR. CAPPE: Well, that's where, you know, these guys need

5

to put their heads together and figure it out. I

6

don't know that I have the solution to that problem,

7

but I think it's probably a solvable problem. And I

8

think you have to identify that problem and then

9

work towards a solution that does work for

10
11

everybody. I totally agree with you.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Same way with Launiupoko Park

12

where there's a lot of I would say beginners and a

13

lot of women surfers there also that come out and

14

surf that area. Similarly we're having problems now

15

with the State putting up the guardrails and parking

16

is a big problem. And, again, five surf schools

17

come, take all the parking lot, lay out their

18

boards, then what? And that place is used by West

19

Maui also for birthday parties.

20

MR. CAPPE: Sure.

21

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: They get locked out a lot of times

22

because there's no parking. What would your answer

23

be to that?

24

MR. CAPPE: Yeah. No, it's --

25

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Using a public park to conduct a
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business.

2

MR. CAPPE: Yeah.

3

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah, it's legitimate now.

4

MR. CAPPE: Yeah.

5

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: But I'm saying that there's those

6

of us that rent store fronts or whatever, that pay

7

rent, and you're saying don't raise the fee. You

8

may be right, but the County's spends millions of

9

dollars to buy beach parks right now, paying big

10

bucks, and -- And so my question to you is maybe not

11

the fee, but the impact on that park, that it is

12

having on our local citizens, and we are only now

13

starting to grow and have very few surfing spots,

14

perhaps, and places where families go to picnic and

15

have birthday parties.

16

MR. CAPPE: Yeah. You're raising an excellent point and I

17

don't profess to know the answer to this very

18

important issues you've raised. I do know that when

19

the windsurfing community was posed with these same

20

sort of issues that seemed like they were difficult

21

impasses, we put our heads together and we did come

22

up with solutions. We certainly learned that the

23

businesses are not the -- on the highest level of

24

the priority list. You know, we created a list, in

25

fact, of hierarchy and the hierarchy of water users,
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and I think to this day most people would agree it's

2

still a sensible list in that respect. And, you

3

know, the people at the high -- highest part of that

4

list were the ocean gatherers, swimmers, you know,

5

next would be boogie boards, surfing, fishing, you

6

know, any Hawaiian canoe, all those uses were put

7

above windsurfing. And we realized we were at the

8

bottom of the list because we were the newest entity

9

to come in there and these other things were working

10

well before all of that. And I think that made us

11

really face the fact squarely how do we fit in. And

12

I think that's the challenge that faces these guys

13

right now, that's what they're faced with, is to

14

figure out how do they fit in and realize that's

15

where they are in this hierarchy.

16

It's a good point. I don't know the solution

17

to it, Wayne. I'm sure that when Launiupoko Park

18

was conceived and the parking area was built, it was

19

a long time ago, before anyone anticipated the

20

interest in surfing and maybe even the quality of

21

the surf there. It's my spot, I like to go there.

22

You're right, parking there is nightmarish. I mean,

23

you go there, you know, and it's just -- you're so

24

lucky if you get a parking space there. There's no

25

question you're right about that. I don't know the
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answer. I didn't come here to tell you I have the

2

answers, but I think that this is the process that

3

develops good answered to these problems, no

4

question.

5

CHAIR JOHNSON: And if I might inject in, too, that I know

6

you made a comment earlier about the reason, let's

7

say, for having this issue, it is because of the

8

queries that have been received mainly from the

9

public. There were some of the participants in the

10

industry that did come forward and maybe there is a

11

little bit of, you know, sour grapes, if you will,

12

but I think it was because their fear was that

13

people that were abusing the privileges would ruin

14

it for everyone. And I think that Mr. Nishiki's

15

comments are pretty reflective of what the general

16

public has really been expressing to us as Council

17

members, to Mr. Miyazono as the Parks Director. So

18

that's why we're here. It's not to basically

19

dramatically effect or put in -- you know, anyone

20

who might potentially look at this as business, to

21

put people out of business, but to look at the whole

22

industry, address the concerns. That's why these

23

individuals I think have taken a very proactive

24

approach. We are not going to be taking an action,

25

it's the Chair's intent on this item today, because
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I mainly want to focus on some of the improvements

2

and some of the dialogue that has been going on from

3

within the industry. And then gather input from the

4

public, from the park users and people such as

5

yourself so that we can ultimately come up with some

6

manageable guidelines and decide what is going to be

7

best for the public, but also, you know, not to put

8

people out of business. And manage our resources so

9

that they will be able to enjoyed for all people for

10
11
12
13

future generations.
So with that, are there any other questions?
Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Madam Chairman. Been a while,

14

Lenny. When this topic came up, I was in your

15

position as Chair of the Parks Committee at the time

16

and we had some very intense and heated discussions

17

as to what should and shouldn't be allowed in the

18

parks. The industry has done a remarkable job of

19

self policing. And during our discussions as to

20

whether or not we should go into the area of being

21

the regulators from the official County position or,

22

rather, we should try and work with the operators in

23

the industry to try and allow them the opportunity

24

to police their own industry, we came to the

25

conclusion that allowing the operators to police
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their own was probably the easiest and the most

2

efficient way to do things. But there are many

3

concerns and at that time there were many concerns

4

in the industry and competition was one of those

5

questions that really needed to be answered. And

6

I --

7

CHAIR JOHNSON: And your question to the testifier?

8

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Well, in giving you just a little

9

bit of a background on this, in working with the

10

ocean activities group, eventually what -- I'm going

11

to get to the question is: Do you believe that the

12

surfing schools or the areas where we're having the

13

most concern, those people can work out very similar

14

agreements whereby they would self regulate even to

15

the point of having to take turns of using the beach

16

parks or to minimize the abuse toward the public and

17

to allow the public the access as necessary?

18

MR. CAPPE: Well, it sounds like the, you know, it answers

19

Wayne's issues in the same sort of way that it

20

sounds like it goes back to carrying capacity, which

21

I think has been identified earlier. And that

22

probably is a big focus point for many of the issues

23

that we're dealing with, and, you know, that's not

24

an easy thing. I don't know the answer. I think

25

it's a function of -- I think where it works out
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best is when you do identify that is the issue, and

2

then if you let an association give it a -- their

3

first crack at trying to solve that carrying

4

capacity issue. Its members may know the best

5

medicine for their own membership as far as is it

6

time of day, is it rotating day-to-day,

7

week-to-week, however that may work best if you're

8

going to reduce the impact. And those are the kind

9

of things that I can't know and the Council wouldn't

10

be expected to know nor would it be efficient or

11

reasonable to -- or to investigate it to the extent

12

that you guys would now know the best solution. But

13

I think if you turn it over to an association, you

14

say, hey, carrying capacity is a huge issue and you

15

got to face it and fix it, then as an association

16

they're probably as best equipped as anybody to

17

possibly come up with a solution that can fit and

18

make everybody happy. I mean, we don't know that

19

until it's a done deal, but at the moment I would

20

say that's worth a try for sure. Because they may

21

be best at finding the solution for that type of

22

thing.

23

We didn't really -- back in the old days when

24

we were dealing with the windsurfing issues, I'm not

25

so sure carrying capacity was high on the list.
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There were other big issues, but that was not one of

2

them. And this is different. It takes a different

3

set of rules to identify how do you solve carrying

4

capacity, if that's possibly the main issue.

5

Probably is.

6

CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much.

7

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Thank you. But the competition

8

between agencies was one of the major questions

9
10

CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. It's the Chair's intent right

11

now to ask for Mr. Miyazono's comments, if he has

12

any. If you would like to come forward, Floyd.

13

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Is there another testifier?

14

CHAIR JOHNSON: Was there -- is there another testifier on

15

this particular issue? I don't have one on this

16

particular issue. It's on camping.

17

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I thought I saw somebody sign up.

18

CHAIR JOHNSON: No. There was someone to sign up, but

19

she'll speak on camping.

20

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: (Inaudible).

21

MR. MIYAZONO: Thank you, Madam Chairman. Yes, I do want

22

to comment on this. And as the discussion has been,

23

it's carrying capacity is my large -- my biggest

24

concern. I think in the prior meetings there were a

25

lot of discussions and I know with the self
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regulation, I think it is -- you know, I commend the

2

associations and the individuals that are involved

3

with the respective sport. I do also know that when

4

we speak about control and self enforcement, I have

5

heard issues relative to there are those, you know,

6

rotten eggs that really don't want to be part of the

7

self enforcement program. My question that I have

8

is how effective can a self enforcement program be?

9

The other question I would have -- I have a

10

lot of questions relative to who's going to

11

determine the carrying capacity. See, a lot of

12

things has happened. This is just an example of

13

Cove Park because I hear so much about Cove Park.

14

We really don't know what the carrying capacity is

15

for the general public because the general public is

16

no longer there. The majority of the uses are from

17

the businesses. So if we were talking about

18

carrying capacity and basically how much parking

19

space should be allowed for the general public, how

20

much of the waves should be allowed for the general

21

public, we really don't know. What has happened is

22

that a lot of the businesses has chased out some

23

people from the standpoint of what I have heard is

24

people that go out, used to pick up limu or ogo,

25

it's no longer there, because the ogo is gone.
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So I think these are the questions, the

2

detailed questions I would have. And from the

3

standpoint of self regulation, you know, I -- again,

4

I commend them that have been working on it, but

5

that's my -- my general concern, my main concern,

6

and, again, those that is the rotten eggs.

7

Okay. So when we speak about self

8

enforcement, we still going to have problems, you

9

know, definitely. And I'm -- I agree that we need

10

to have enforcement, you know, to really make it

11

work. And, again, when government gets into an

12

issue, then, you know, as Lenny has talked about, we

13

have requirements, stringent, yes, maybe, but,

14

again, I guess many of you don't want to go through

15

that because then the requirements is in black and

16

white. And, again, how many more companies will be

17

coming? And it's just going to increase and

18

increase. There's less uses for the general public.

19

So, you know, that's where I think government needs

20

to come in, they need to set certain guidelines on

21

the issues relative to how much should be allowed

22

for the general public.

23

You know, what we heard earlier is the

24

general public should come first, and I definitely

25

feel that way. So when we speak about carrying
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capacity, self enforcement, yeah, it sounds really

2

good, but let's talk about the details, how that's

3

going to be worked out. And these are things that

4

we need to discuss further. And it's not an easy

5

issue. In 1995 it was never a problem when this

6

Ordinance 5.24 was enacted, no problem then, but

7

there is a problem now. And I think we need to

8

resolve and take a look at real closely and try to

9

work from there. You know, it's not going to be

10

a -- a program in which everybody is going to be

11

happy, but I'm hoping that the general public will

12

be somewhat satisfied.

13

And I always feel that there is certain

14

areas, maybe, in the beach parks that we could

15

accommodate -- possibly accommodate commercial or

16

schools, but then there are others that I feel

17

actually don't belong there. Okay. So that is just

18

my opinion. That's the direction that we feel in

19

taking into consideration the general interests of

20

the public themselves.

21
22

CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Mr. Miyazono.
Before I -- we go into questions and answers,

23

one of the things I would like to preface is that

24

it's my intention today as your Committee Chair not

25

to take action on this particular item today at this
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time. I wanted everyone in the audience and the

2

viewing audience as well as the Council members who

3

are not members of this specific Committee to know

4

where we're trying to get input and gather as much

5

information so that we know where we're going to go

6

with this issue. I have spoken with the presenters

7

in my office and they're -- they have attended other

8

meetings with Mr. Miyazono and one of the things

9

that I believe is the best, I guess, course of

10

action to take from their perspective, anyway, is to

11

do something on a proactive basis so that what we're

12

developing is not forced upon them as government

13

coming in and then being heavy-handed and punishing

14

everyone. There are some wonderful programs that

15

they have enacted, but by the same token, there are

16

some areas that we cannot accommodate the kind of

17

activity that is presently going on in those areas.

18

One of the things that we have also spoken

19

about is perhaps both limiting and eliminating some

20

activity at some of the parks, maybe on an every day

21

basis, and it may be on perhaps certain days during

22

the week. Cove Park is one of the areas that Mr.

23

Miyazono and our staff went on on an overview. And

24

when you look at the area, it is so intensely used

25

that it is really crowding out many of the local

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

PR 12/5/01

49

1

people. So I am going to -- and I know Mr. Miyazono

2

will work individually in helping this process so

3

that what we come up with as recommendations and

4

what you come up with as suggestions to me as your

5

Chair is going to be workable for the whole

6

community, but to serve the majority of the

7

constituents, and that would be our local residents.

8
9

We have a priority system. And as you heard
today, the public really should be put at the top of

10

that list when it comes to enjoyment of the parks.

11

We are seeing greater encroachments because of many

12

of the shoreline areas being built upon, so that

13

intensifies the use at the remaining number of beach

14

areas and recreational areas that exist.

15

So it's my intention to simply defer this

16

item and continue to take testimony both from the

17

public and from you so that we can come up with

18

something that's workable. And if you feel there

19

are areas, strongly, that should not have any

20

commercial activity, I really would appreciate that

21

input. You can either ask the questions today or as

22

Mr. Arakawa has done, he has given me written lists

23

of other questions related to another issue.

24
25

But at this time I'll open it up for
questions. Mr. Nishiki was first.
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COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. Statement first and then a

2

question. And why I speak is -- Hey, I've got a

3

son-in-law that wants to give surfing lessons, I'll

4

name him, Dain Kiloho, but it doesn't matter for me.

5

I think that when I live in an area where the young

6

kids are turned off because they can't go down

7

there, Madam Chairman, and surf and feel like

8

they're being hassled, I think it's high time that

9

we do something about it. I think that inaction on

10

certain areas that we know where there is having an

11

impact on our community and the ability for these

12

young kids to exercise and use their bodies and use

13

this one thing which is their ocean is not right.

14

And -- and granted there are not many surf spots on

15

this island compared to, say, Oahu, whatever, but,

16

nonetheless, we need to take immediate action on

17

some areas, Cove Park being one.

18

Number two, my question for the

19

Administration is: I know that these licenses are

20

given out by the Finance Department. What about the

21

Parks Department in -- in saying to the Finance

22

Department, where are you going to allow lessons to

23

be given, knowing that you're getting complaints? I

24

mean, you've got to take action before it gets to

25

this situation.
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Launiupoko is going to be another, Floyd, I'm

2

going to tell you that much. And -- and those of us

3

that surf there with families and want to party down

4

there, I mean, we're going to fight. We're going to

5

take it over, you know, because you cannot allow the

6

so-called commercial activities to -- to eliminate

7

the ability to use this park. And you have not

8

enough parking.

9

Jo Anne, you live in that area. Would you

10

want your child running across the highway with his

11

surf board or boogie board or whatever trying to get

12

across? I mean, come on. That's a fact. And for

13

those of us that sit on this Council, maybe you've

14

gone. I'm an ocean user, you know, so I -- you

15

know, I know the problems and they're getting worse

16

and worse and worse with all the different

17

activities coming in. I don't like some of the

18

commercial jet skis that are coming in to Kihei now

19

and running the jet skis all along the South Shore

20

stinking up the ocean and when I go swimming, I have

21

to open up my mouth and taste gasoline in my mouth

22

when I swimming out there at Keawekapu, in that

23

area, because of the swells pushing down.

24
25

Yes, get them together, but at -- in some
areas. This Parks Department has got to take some
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action, Floyd, and -- and work together with the

2

Finance Department. Because I see here where your

3

activity even stipulates where these so-called

4

activities are going to be permitted or used when

5

they come in.

6

CHAIR JOHNSON: Mr. Miyazono.

7

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And also (inaudible).

8

CHAIR JOHNSON: If you give him a chance, I think he can

9
10

kind of explain.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Can you tell me, what are you

11

doing today in regards to Cove Park and Launiupoko

12

specifically?

13

MR. MIYAZONO: That's a good question, Councilman Nishiki.

14

We have been working very closely with the Finance

15

Department, both Parks Department and the Police

16

Department. We've been having several meetings from

17

probably about six months ago. To my understanding,

18

we have not approved any permits as of about --

19

approximately, give or take a few months, about six

20

months ago. Based on the procedure, if you look at

21

Section 5.24 of the Maui County Code, it states that

22

the Finance Department within a certain duration

23

needs to request for recommendation from both the

24

Police Department and the Parks Department and

25

within 21 days get back to the applicant. For my

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

53

PR 12/5/01

1

personal standpoint, I have recommended denial based

2

on the problems with carrying capacity. So to my

3

understanding, we have not approved any permits

4

within the last four to six months.

5

CHAIR JOHNSON: Also, I might add, there is a list which

6

we were able to get from the Administration which is

7

in the binder as well of all of the identified ocean

8

rec. permittees, you know, that we have presently on

9

the list. Some of them may not be there anymore

10

because for one reason or another, if they didn't

11

reapply or perhaps they have been denied due to

12

complaints, something of that sort. But, anyway,

13

the Administration has done a very good job at least

14

in providing us with the number of schools that are

15

operating and where they're operating. So we're

16

working very close with the Parks Director to try to

17

come up with the rules and regulations so at least

18

in these areas we may consider on a -- through the

19

Mayor's Parks Ad Hoc Advisory Committee some of the

20

recommendations that we'll be perhaps making to the

21

Committee would be areas where we either limit or

22

eliminate --

23

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: So --

24

CHAIR JOHNSON: -- any commercial activity.

25

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: So can I ask Floyd or anyone here
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representing the Administration, is surfing lessons

2

allowed at Cove Park and Launiupoko right now?

3

MR. MIYAZONO: As far as I know based on the amount of

4

applicants we have, it is allowed right now. As you

5

look at the 5.24, it does designate or say or state

6

that an applicant has one year for the duration of

7

the permit. So a lot of these permit, of course,

8

was approved prior to our actual action of

9

rescinding or not approving any permits. So at this

10

point in time, there are schools at these particular

11

sites.

12

CHAIR JOHNSON: Mr. Nishiki, if you also have a particular

13

recommendation that your office or that you -- even

14

though you're not sitting on the Committee, that you

15

would like us or the people who are operating the

16

schools in these areas, if you have a particular

17

recommendation that you would like to see enacted, I

18

think it would be very good for you to do that.

19

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. And -- and here is my

20

concern, also: You've got people -- I don't know

21

who else is sitting on these committees, okay, surf

22

schools, they've got all surfers involved in

23

commercial activities. Windsurfers, the same.

24

Kiteboarders, the same, they've got their own -- So

25

they've all got a vested interest. Where is John P.
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Public, my nine-year-old grandson or somebody's

2

13-year-old son, us that live here? I mean, they

3

live here, too. What about them? You guys forgot

4

them? This is what I'm concerned about.

5

CHAIR JOHNSON: No, I --

6

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: What about the divers? What about

7

the fishermen?

8

CHAIR JOHNSON: I think, Mr. Nishiki --

9

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: What about all these people? Guys

10

that want to go picnic, or even just one that want

11

to go and take his girlfriend down and hold her

12

hands at the park. What about all of them?

13

CHAIR JOHNSON: I -- I understand that. And that's why

14

we're having these meetings, that's why it's being

15

televised, so that members of the public can

16

express -- and they have, believe me. If they have

17

not expressed it to you specifically, they have

18

expressed it to my office that they have concerns.

19

And that's why this issue is on the agenda.

20
21
22

At this time did you have a question, Mr.
Arakawa?
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Sort of a comment and question.

23

In dealing with this issue, I know that we have to

24

look at proactive solutions for some of the concerns

25

and a lot of those solutions are going to require
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financing. For instance, if we have a park area

2

that has insufficient parking space, we may have to

3

try and find ways to create additional parking

4

space. If we have an area that, for instance, say

5

Cove Park is too highly commercialized, I think the

6

Department has taken a proactive position to try and

7

limit the amount of permits that are issued for

8

that. The associations, however, if they're

9

involved in that discussion, can also participate in

10

trying to decide how you're going to limit these

11

areas and within an association try and come up with

12

rules that would be fair and equitable. The general

13

public is represented by our Parks Department as

14

representing our -- the Administration and the

15

elected body. So we do have representatives within

16

the Administration that are supposed to be

17

protecting public interest. But, you know, quite

18

frankly, when you have these kinds of meetings, most

19

don't know they've been posted, most don't know

20

what's happening with the meeting, so we have to

21

depend on our representatives from the departments

22

to represent us. I would think that we should start

23

having a little bit more open meeting so some of the

24

public can understand some of the discussion that's

25

going on, at least.
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And, you know, for instance, if not disclosed

2

today that the Department was not issuing permits,

3

most of us wouldn't know that. That's a proactive

4

stance and it's doing something within the group so

5

that you're trying to alleviate some of the

6

concerns. That needs to be publicized a little bit

7

more so that the general public understands that

8

when you -- when they come up with a concern and it

9

gets to this level, it is being addressed or it's

10

not being addressed. They need to understand what's

11

going on. And I think we need to do a little bit

12

better job of that.

13

But I would still think that an evaluation

14

needs to be done. And Floyd working with the

15

Department, complaints that are coming in, looking

16

at each of these areas. Manpower-wise you have the

17

ability to analyze the complaints and do you want

18

some kind of a Committee to be formed to work with

19

you to be able to address some of these complaints?

20

That's my question.

21

MR. MIYAZONO: Currently we do have staff assigned. We

22

have -- our Record Support Section is looking at the

23

carrying capacity from the standpoint of the park

24

and the parking lot. And, of course, from the

25

standpoint of our Aquatics Division we are looking
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1

at the capacity in the water itself. I am planning

2

to come up with a draft, hopefully there is -- a

3

draft will be come within a month or so. And I'm

4

hoping that with this draft that we come up with

5

that we'll be able to bring it up to the general

6

public from the standpoint of taking a look at it.

7

And if it's something that could possibly be agreed

8

upon, of course, agreed upon is a word that needs to

9

be defined more, but it's something that we could

10

take a look at that and get certain input from the

11

users from both the general public sector and, of

12

course, from the commercial sector as well.

13

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: And I would like to also recommend

14

when we're having the discussions earlier and we

15

were able to come up with some good discussion and

16

Alan was part of that group as well, we brought in

17

the ocean activities owners, not only windsurf, but

18

we tried to get everybody that has commercial

19

activities together in the group as well. Because a

20

lot of what happens is you have competing interests

21

not necessarily within the same group. And we had

22

complaints in Makena, for instance, where people

23

were bringing up kayaks right over people that were

24

having diving classes and swimming classes. Those

25

kinds of overlapping areas need to be addressed.
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And to have the entire ocean activities industry

2

involved in that discussion will also curtail, shall

3

we say, excessive businesses in totality by allowing

4

them to be able to work together.

5

In the Parks Department you do have the, the

6

Parks Committee, the Advisory Committee, to be able

7

to look at possible solutions as well. But you

8

really need to have the entire ocean activities

9

group come in as part of the discussion because I

10

know when we were doing this, you know, it was one

11

group trying to do something, another group walking

12

right over their space. Parking was a problem

13

because there were multiple concerns about who gets

14

to park where. Do I get there at 3 o'clock in the

15

morning, therefore I can park all day? That kind of

16

deal needs to be addressed. And you need to be able

17

to establish rules that are practical, and the ocean

18

activities group can tell you whether or not some of

19

these things are practical or not.

20

And you, as the Park Director, and your staff

21

can also tell the ocean activity group, well, this

22

area needs to be preserved for the public, these are

23

the -- these are the guidelines that we need to

24

follow and be able to create the -- the legislation

25

and the rules that are necessary. And where it is
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1

necessary for us as an elected officials to come in

2

with rules, we should. And where we shouldn't,

3

you'll be able to come up with good guidelines to

4

allow us not to.

5

So I really would like to recommend strongly

6

that you create this group, if you don't already

7

have it, to be able to come back to us with some

8

real good solutions. Because, quite frankly, the

9

industry has gotten so large and there are so many

10

different activities and so -- fluctuating so much

11

it's very hard to keep track of without actually

12

being part of that group.

13

Thank you.

14
15
16

CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Mr. Arakawa.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah. Thank you, Madam Chair. A

17

question for one of the presenters, I believe Brian,

18

Mr. DeCook, who suggested earlier about help with

19

enforcement from the County. I presume the areas

20

that would need the additional enforcement would be

21

Launiupoko and maybe Cove Park?

22

MR. DECOOK: Launiupoko and Cove Park are the problem

23

areas. I would say 95 percent of the surf school

24

business takes place at 505, Puamana, Launiupoko and

25

Cove Park. And Cove Park and Launiupoko probably
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are the best surfing spots where the local public

2

enjoy it the most in the summertimes, especially on

3

the weekends. You know, local people love their

4

Sundays and their Saturdays.

5
6
7

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: And usually from what -- I guess
the times are the surfers out there -MR. DECOOK: I would say the reason that we operate --

8

most of the schools operate in the mornings, most of

9

the local public trickle down mid morning. By 12:00

10

noon the parking spots are taken. We like to be out

11

of there by then, by 2:00 or 3:00 in the afternoon.

12

Take Launiupoko parking lot, it's a very small lot.

13

And as Mr. Nishiki pointed out, it's a very popular

14

park for keiki's birthday parties, blow-up castles,

15

the whole thing, and that parking lot is quadruple

16

parked. Whether there are surf schools there or

17

not, it would be overflowing.

18

A problem is is that a lot of the people that

19

go down to use the park end up parking alongside the

20

highway and as Mr. Nishiki pointed out, it's not --

21

there are no crosswalks, there is no stoplights, so

22

people are running across a highway where there's

23

fast-moving cars. It is dangerous.

24

And sometime in the future I think there's

25

going to need to be additional parking down there
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1

regardless of what happens with the surfing schools.

2

The surfing industry is just booming right now like

3

it -- like it never has before. And the area of the

4

surf industry that's booming is long boarding in

5

particular, which takes place in one- to two-foot

6

surf, which means people can be down there all day

7

and every day. And kids and women are taking up the

8

sport faster than anything you can imagine. It's --

9

the problem's going to increase with the crowds.

10

There's a limited amount of surf spots on the island

11

and these four parks that the surf schools are

12

working in have some pretty great long boarding

13

waves in front of them, which is why our association

14

is stepping forward to start somewhere, give Sundays

15

back, give Saturdays back, limit our hours during

16

the week. We can do that. It will be a small

17

financial hit to some of us, some more than others,

18

but that doesn't matter. It's the right thing to do

19

and we're starting there.

20

And like I said, we have run this by the

21

public that hang out -- the local beach-goers that

22

are in the park every day, we told them what we were

23

proposing, and they said right on, Brian, right on.

24

I'm glad someone is stepping up. A lot of people

25

just seem to be looking out for themselves. As I
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1

mentioned before, I think a lot of businesses got

2

caught up in trying to make a more successful

3

business for themselves and along the way they lost

4

sight of the public. And forming this association

5

has brought us all together and we're all looking at

6

one another to see what the other guy is going to do

7

to try to top what we want to do.

8
9
10

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you.
Madam Chair, if I may ask a question of the
Parks Director.

11

CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes.

12

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Mr. -- Floyd, realistically, the

13

enforcement aspect, I guess that would be your

14

Department and maybe DLNR involved in that? Can you

15

discuss that with us as far as hours and general

16

cost to the public, the taxpayers, if we were to get

17

involved with assisting with the enforcement.

18

MR. MIYAZONO: The enforcement generally is currently

19

we're requesting the Police Department to assist

20

whenever -- We do the monitoring from the standpoint

21

of taking a look at the usage and -- but when it

22

comes to actual enforcement, we depend on the Police

23

Department for that. Really, it is very important

24

that when we do have a program, that enforcement

25

is -- as mentioned several times prior, is the most
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2

important thing here.
I know we talked earlier about park rangers,

3

but in order to really make it work, we need

4

enforcement. And I think with that, because if --

5

if it's going to be restricted, I know it's --

6

there's so many surf schools, there was mentioned

7

about 25 surf schools, where also, you know, we're

8

just basically talking about surf surfing, we're

9

talking about windsurfing and kite sailing, there's

10

also scuba schools out there, we got kayaking

11

schools out there. So when we do restrict, of

12

course, there's going to be a need to possibly try

13

to go in the side door and try to do business

14

elsewhere. And I think enforcement needs to be in

15

there to make it work. But there are also others

16

and as mentioned earlier by Mr. Arakawa, there's a

17

lot of users out there and now there's even canoe,

18

canoe -- I guess canoe riding or stuff. But there's

19

so many sports out there and it's just going to get

20

larger and larger. And I think there's a need for

21

that. But the resources to go with the program is

22

very important, staff, enforcement needs to come

23

hand in hand to make it really work.

24
25

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: I think just realistically, though,
with the police force being so stretched thin, it
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might be difficult for them to, you know, provide

2

the manpower there.

3

And one last question --

4

CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes.

5

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: -- for Mr. Miyazono. Have you

6

looked outside at other communities, how they

7

handled a dilemma like this?

8
9

MR. MIYAZONO: Yes. We did contact City and County of
Honolulu and I think that they're having big-time

10

problems. From what I understand, they're getting a

11

lot of legal suits coming their way. And it's --

12

it's really -- really got -- going -- getting out of

13

hand, especially in Oahu. It's starting on Kauai

14

and the Big Island, so it's happening. And, of

15

course, the Hawaii is -- is the area where everybody

16

wants to go, so it's just something that, you know,

17

we need to act on it now. But it is happening on

18

the other neighbor islands and in Oahu it's already

19

a big problem.

20

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Madam Chair.

21

CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you.

22
23

Councilmember Nishiki, we have another item
on the agenda.

24

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yes.

25

CHAIR JOHNSON: And we have a time constraint today.
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1

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: That's all right. One last spit.

2

CHAIR JOHNSON: All right.

3

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Only because I -- I think this is

4

real important. You know, as much as I get crazy

5

when I -- when I have to deal with this island and

6

ocean activities and what I see as happening to our

7

ocean environment -- I mean, we're losing a lot. A

8

lot of it is getting polluted and people are making

9

a living off it, also. You know, I joined an

10

organization called Save Our Surf on the John Kiolai

11

when I was just a young boy, and that's the reason

12

why I become so militant in how I respond when it

13

comes to surfing and ocean activities.

14

There are ways in which, perhaps, this

15

community and those of you that use the ocean can

16

help, but when you don't get together and work

17

together, that's where the problems are caused.

18

Because nobody can say that your student cannot go

19

surf at Cove Park because that ocean is not bounded

20

by the County, we can't regulate you. But if you

21

really want to push the issue, however, I think that

22

we need to look at getting solutions where maybe

23

finding another surf site, even if it's where -- I

24

was just trying to look in the ceiling right now,

25

thinking where we could even put one raft out there
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or big dock so you can take your people out to learn

2

how to surf away from the popular spots. I'm not

3

saying that the visitor or those that are taking

4

surf lessons need to surf in the best spot, but, you

5

know, if they learn to stand up, well, then that's

6

great. I instructed surf at the Hilton a long time

7

ago in the old beach boy named Turkey Love, and so

8

that's where I think you guys need to point your

9

noses to, you know. I mean, leave for the local

10

residents Cove Park, Launiupoko and see if we can

11

find other places. I can't think of any right now,

12

but maybe you guys can and come up with a solution.

13

And that's all I say. But to stay at a place and

14

create more people getting upset within our

15

community I think is not a good thing. And I really

16

ask you guys to maybe, you know, bail out of one, at

17

least, if possible, and try other places. But I

18

don't know, I think that's my only request right

19

now, Madam Chairman. You know, that you guys could

20

really do that, it would really help.

21

?:

Okay.

22

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And -- and stay out of weekends,

23

Saturdays, Sundays. You know, nowadays with the

24

visitor industry, I mean, it's 24 hours, Madam

25

Chairman. You know, some of us work Tuesday,

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

68

PR 12/5/01

1

Wednesday, Thursday, Friday, Saturday or whatever

2

and we're off Monday, whatever, you know. So it's

3

not only weekends that we want to go surf.
No.

4

?:

5

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: It's when the waves are up that we

6

surf.

7

?: That's true.

8

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: You know, so whatever you guys can

9
10

do, I mean, I appreciate it.
CHAIR JOHNSON: I think that they are working very hard to

11

come up with some of these solutions, because the

12

alternative is not pleasant for them. Because I

13

think government enforcement, when we step in --

14

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Come down.

15

CHAIR JOHNSON: -- then they're left with it. And that's

16
17
18
19
20

why this is coming forward, also.
At this point in time it's my intention, if
there's no objections, to defer the item.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (Excused: PK)
ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.

21

CHAIR JOHNSON: I'm going to take a brief recess, like

22

five minutes to seven minutes, to set up for our

23

next presentation, which will be on the Item No. 16.

24

So with that, the Chair will call a recess.

25

(Gavel.)
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RECESS: 2:58 p.m.

2

RECONVENE: 3:06 p.m.

3

6

ITEM NO. 16: A PROPOSED BILL AMENDING CHAPTER 13.04, MAUI
COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO PARKS AND
RECREATIONAL FACILITIES CUSTODIAL DEPOSITS
AND CAMPING AREAS (Papalaua Wayside Park,
a.k.a. Ukumehame Beach Park, Parts A and B;
Honomanu Beach Park and Waihee Beach Park)
(C.C. No. 01-204)

7

CHAIR JOHNSON: The Parks and Recreation Committee will

4
5

8

reconvene. (Gavel.) The next item we have on our

9

agenda is Item No. 16. This item relates to a

10

proposed bill transmitted by the Mayor entitled "A

11

Bill for an Ordinance Amending Chapter 13.04 of the

12

Maui County Code Pertaining to Parks and Recreation

13

Facilities, Custodial Deposits and Camping Areas."

14

The purpose of the proposed bill is to designate

15

Papalaua Wayside Park, also known as Ukumehame Beach

16

Park, Parts A and B, Honomanu Beach Park, and Waihee

17

Beach Park as camping sites. The Committee is also

18

in receipt of a revised proposed bill. The purpose

19

of the revised bill would add only Papalaua Wayside

20

Park to the list of campsites in the County of Maui.

21

And prior to public testimony, the staff will

22

provide an overview of the findings and

23

recommendations from our informal community meetings

24

which we held in Paia, Keanae, Waihee and Lahaina.

25

And the presentation is going to be done by Mr. Gary
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Saldana. So without further ado, if you would be so

2

kind as to begin the presentation.

3

MR. SALDANA: Thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair. The

4

presentation that is before us today is based on the

5

report that the Chair has submitted reviewing the

6

informal meetings that she had in Keanae, Waihee,

7

Lahaina, and Paia.

8
9

The -- This overview of the presentation
itself consists of -- give you a little bit of

10

history about -- about the camping bill as it was

11

proposed. We will review each of the

12

recommendations that came out of the meetings. The

13

Chair also has provided some possible actions for

14

the Committee to consider. Additionally, there are

15

recommended standards of operation that the Chair is

16

also asking the Committee to consider. It's 11

17

points that make up these recommendations. And

18

then, finally, there's some general recommendations

19

that address suggestions that came out of the

20

meetings as well.

21

The overview itself. The Mayor transmitted a

22

proposed resolution accepting for the acceptance of

23

certain parks from the State of Hawaii and also

24

transmitted a proposed bill that would add three

25

additional new campsites. The resolution was -- or
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actually included Wahikuli Wayside Park, Launiupoko

2

Wayside Park, Papalaua, Ukumehame Part A and Part B,

3

and Kihei Beach Reserve. Those were the five

4

locations that were proposed to be accepted by the

5

County from the State. Also the proposed bill would

6

propose to establish campsites at Papalaua Wayside

7

Park, Waihee Beach Park and Honomanu Beach Park as

8

well. Additionally, the Council at the July 20th

9

meeting referred the matter to the Parks and

10

Recreation Committee. Subsequently, after review,

11

the Council adopted the resolution accepting the

12

parks from the State on August 21st, 2001. And

13

subsequently to that, the -- the Parks and

14

Recreation Committee had a -- held a series of

15

meetings and hearings to get input on the proposed

16

camping bill and then the Chair was authorized to

17

conduct informal meetings out in the public in the

18

areas already identified.

19

The first meeting, the first informal meeting

20

was held in Paia August 22nd. And the list you see

21

before you are recommendations that came out of that

22

meeting. The first item, minimum management, came

23

out of discussions where the individuals in

24

attendance suggested that campers should be

25

monitoring campers for cleanliness of site and to
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maintain order of the campground.

2

Also this also included limits in terms of

3

fees and permits required. We'll discuss this --

4

we'll go a little more in detail a little later on.

5

Part time monitor it. It was suggested that

6

somebody be hired part time to check the campsite

7

twice a day.

8
9

In terms of fire designation locations, it
was recommended that fire pits be established to

10

prevent fires throughout the beach. It was stated

11

that this is a safety hazard, especially at

12

Papalaua.

13

The next issue is prohibit the harvesting of

14

firewood. Apparently a lot of the campfires that

15

are being built at Papalaua are as a result of

16

people cutting the Keawalai at the campsite location

17

and as a result the trees are thinning out very

18

significantly.

19

Next, in terms of the number of days a

20

camping permit should be issued, there was no real

21

clear consensus on this. We heard anything from no

22

limits on number of days of camping to three days to

23

five days to seven days, so there was no consensus.

24
25

Next, the -- it was recommended that we -that the County encourage more private campsites,
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much like what is existing out at Keanae at YMCA and

2

Camp Pecusa out in Olawalu.

3

It was also recommended that the County

4

consider touring neighbor islands for campgrounds,

5

one particular campground that was identified is

6

Ho'omaluhia Botanical Gardens in Oahu, which is

7

identified as a premier campsite in Oahu.

8
9

Nextly, in terms of permits, it was suggested
that getting a permit would be somewhat of a hassle

10

being that most people camp at the last minute and

11

trying to go to somewhere to get a camping permit

12

would be -- would be a major problem. So they were

13

suggesting no camping permits required.

14

Additionally, it was the feeling of those in

15

attendance that if there's no improvement in service

16

or if there's no improvement in facilities, there

17

should be no fees.

18

And then, finally, in terms of maintenance

19

and sanitation, it was recommended that Papalaua

20

needs more trash cans, more toilets, and it needs

21

trash -- more frequent trash pickup and pumping of

22

those toilet facilities.

23

The next set of photographs that you will see

24

are -- are Honomanu Beach Park. This particular

25

view is looking toward the Kahului side of -- of the
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1

park. The next slide will show looking out toward

2

the ocean from the back portion of the park area.

3

And then the final view is looking toward Hana along

4

the ocean at the beach park.

5

This meeting was very well attended. It was

6

held in Keanae. It was held October 24th. The

7

recommendations that came out of this particular

8

meeting was the consensus was that those in

9

attendance did not want camping. The reasons they

10

gave was they sensed that because of a number of

11

people coming into the area for camping, they would

12

lose a prime fishing spot. It would affect their

13

ability to fish, especially if people are in the

14

water surfing and enjoying the water there. And it

15

would affect their lifestyles because a number of

16

people in the Keanae and Wailua area do utilize

17

this -- this public park as a -- as a family

18

location for -- for parties and baby luaus.

19

Next it was stated in terms of safety and

20

liability concerns, it indicated that there are some

21

concerns about the possible contamination of the

22

stream in the area. And it was also stated that

23

because of the intense rains that are received that

24

there's potential for rock slides. And if people

25

are hiking up along the -- the riverbed, there is
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potential danger there.
The people were very constructive in terms of

3

what they felt was needed out there. They did want

4

to see improvements to the beach park and requested

5

that it become more of a day park where by adding

6

toilets and trash cans to the area and then by

7

having the County enhance a maintenance -- have an

8

enhanced maintenance program for the park as well.

9

Also it was suggested in terms of encouraging

10

private campsites. Since they had YMCA out there at

11

Keanae, it was encouraged that they should utilize

12

those facilities instead of establishing a campsite

13

here. And then it also recommended that -- that

14

possibly the County work with YMCA in establishing

15

kama'aina rates since the rate out there is $15 a

16

night to camp. They thought maybe the County could

17

try to work something out to make it a little more

18

reasonable.

19

And then, finally, they felt that if there

20

was any revenues going to be spent for establishing

21

a campsite, they should refocus those revenues to

22

doing more CIP-type projects like paving Keanae Road

23

and making improvements to the pavilion and the

24

ballpark and the dugout area in the ballpark.

25

The next photo you see is Waihee Beach --
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Beach Park. This is a view looking toward Kahului

2

side. And the next photo is from Kahului side

3

looking towards the Kahakaloa area. And then,

4

finally, took a picture of the parking area, which

5

shows the limited space of parking. This is one of

6

the major concerns that was stated by the people in

7

attendance at the meeting. This meeting was held in

8

November and it was also well attended. We had

9

almost 25 people at this particular meeting.

10

And the consensus at this meeting as well was

11

that they did not want to have camping at this

12

particular park. The reasons they gave was that

13

they have had a homeless problems out there before

14

and they believe it would attribute to bringing more

15

homeless back. The limited parking and the fact

16

that a lot of families do use this park for special

17

events and if there was additional -- additional

18

camping out there, it would make it a little more

19

difficult to have their family activities out there.

20

Next what they did suggest in terms of

21

camping, they thought that youth organizations and

22

church groups should be encouraged to camp in the

23

area. This authority of -- the director already has

24

consistent with existing camping ordinance.

25

In terms of securing camping permits, the
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1

people in attendance also suggested that if they

2

wanted to go camping elsewhere, that they felt it

3

would be appropriate to be able to secure a camping

4

permit at any district park or at the campsite

5

itself.

6

Also in terms of the homeless issue, they

7

feel that more police patrols are necessary since

8

there does seem to be a reoccurring problem there.

9

And they also suggested the possibility of hiring

10

park rangers that would patrol the park and existing

11

campsites.

12

And then, finally, in terms of seeking other

13

campsites, they -- they suggested that we -- that

14

the County look at establishing campsites in more

15

remote locations away from residential areas. And

16

there was a number of suggestions of actually

17

looking at potentially establishing campsites at --

18

between the Kahakuloa and Waihee areas.

19

The next set of slides that you will see are

20

photographs of Papalaua Wayside Park. This is at

21

the south portion of the park looking toward

22

Lahaina. The reason why this particular photo was

23

taken, as you can see, there's no campers in this

24

location. And this seems to be more of a favorite

25

surfing spot and I guess it's kind of a rule of
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thumb that there typically is not a lot of campers

2

or no campers in this area.

3

The next slide or actually the next couple of

4

slides will show you the relationship of camping to

5

how people will typically park their cars. It's

6

hard to see in this particular photo, but they are

7

fairly close to the ocean in where they park their

8

cars and that may impact the sand and the dunes in

9

the area. And this also gives you a perspective of

10

how the campers are set up with their cars in close

11

proximity to the ocean.

12

And then the final slide -- photo slide here

13

shows you -- gives you an idea of the structures

14

that are being established in certain locations at

15

Papalaua. There is a concern of establishing

16

permanent structures at this location and these are

17

just two examples of that.

18

The meeting that was held regarding Papalaua

19

was held in Lahaina on the 15th. And there were

20

five major concerns that were -- that were raised at

21

this meeting. It was the public's perception that

22

the homeless problem that is existing there is as a

23

result of the hands-off approach in regulating

24

camping which has led to a lack of enforcement which

25

has led to no control and an increase in people
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living there. It was recommended that the -- that

2

the County establish or send out a resource team

3

that would give relief to those individuals that are

4

actually leaving -- living -- living there at the

5

site.
Next, the next recommendation was with

6
7

regards to establishing certain operational

8

standards. These operational standards would

9

include setting permits, length -- and setting the

10

length of stays to create some level of organization

11

and order to the campsite which now does not exist.
Next, securing a camping permit, this has

12
13

been -- this has come up almost consistently in all

14

of our meetings. People don't want to have to go

15

somewhere last minute to secure a camping permit.

16

They suggested either being able to secure the

17

camping permit at the site itself or being able to

18

go to a local district office and secure their

19

camping permit there.

20

The camping patrols, it is -- it was

21

recommended that hiring park rangers to issue

22

permits and to check permits be considered. And

23

these rangers could also enforce operational

24

standards that are established for the camping

25

sites.
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And then, finally, rotate closing date for

1
2

cleaning. There was some resistance to closing

3

campsites, period, because of -- because of cleaning

4

efforts. But after some amount of explanation,

5

people seemed to understand the need for actually

6

needing to close -- to close the site for cleaning

7

purposes. Once that was explained, it was suggested

8

that the beach park remain open and throughout the

9

day, however, that closing, any closing, would just

10

affect camping. Next, that if there is a closure,

11

that we consider one -- one day as opposed to two

12

days. And then, finally, it was also recommended

13

that they consider rotating the day of the week or

14

the days of the week that the campsite is closed.

15

Next the Chair's recommendations. This is

16

what the Chair is recommending for the Committee's

17

action at today's meeting. First item is to remove

18

Honomanu Beach Park from the proposed camping bill.

19

The next recommendation is to remove Waihee

20

Beach Park from the proposed camping bill.

21

Third is to revise the existing -- revise the

22

proposed bill to permit camping at Papalaua Wayside

23

Park.

24
25

And in your binders you will note that there
are two bills. You've got the revised bill, which
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1

just indicates Papalaua as a way -- as a campsite,

2

and then also the bill as proposed by the Mayor that

3

it includes all three for your consideration.

4

And then, finally, adopt the draft ordinance

5

urging the Mayor to establish standards for

6

operation for camping at Papalaua and then include

7

other additional recommendations as well.

8

Now, in terms of the recommended standards of

9

operation for camping at Papalaua, the -- it was the

10

Chair's intent to not establish site standards for

11

operation or try to set any kind of administrative

12

rules for camping at this particular site. As a

13

result, what she is doing is she is recommending 11

14

points of recommendation to the Administration to

15

consider based on the input that she received from

16

the public. And these 11 points consist of rotating

17

campsite closure for dates -- for cleaning. And the

18

recommendation as outlined would recommend closing

19

the park -- or closing the campsite one day a week

20

every other week and then alternate weeks closing it

21

two days, then rotate the day of the week that

22

the -- that the day or days that the campsite will

23

be closed. And that the closure would only apply to

24

camping and would not apply to use of the park

25

during the day.
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The next is grant permits for three days and

1
2

special permits for longer stays. Give the Director

3

the authority if people do want to stay for five

4

days, four days, et cetera, that they will have

5

access to a special permit as provided by the

6

Director.

7

The third item is the flexibility for

8

securing camping permits. It is recommended that a

9

camping permit be secured at any district office for

10

any campsite and that we establish the ability to

11

secure a campsite -- or secure a permit at the

12

campsite itself.

13

Next in terms of hiring park rangers, it is

14

recommended that these park rangers be part of the

15

Department of Parks and Recreation. They will be

16

hired to issue and check permits and to monitor

17

parks and campsites and to enforce any kind of laws

18

or operational standards as set forth for these

19

campsites and parks.

20

In terms of designating areas for fires, it

21

is recommended that fire pits be installed and

22

barbecue pits be installed to help prevent scattered

23

fires throughout the beach, which is a safety

24

hazard.

25

Next is increase the number of toilets and
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1

trash receptacles and then also the frequency of

2

cleaning those items as well.

3

The final five items for recommendation is

4

prohibit the harvesting of trees for firewood at

5

both the park area and the campsite area. It is

6

recommended that campers should be encouraged to

7

bring their own firewood.

8
9

Next, enforce litter laws and property
destruction laws and reward informants. Currently

10

Section 13.04.040 addresses these concerns, however,

11

it was recommended that the campers could help to

12

assist in turning in violators and if that's the

13

case, then they should be rewarded for providing the

14

information.

15

Next in terms of signage, it is recommended

16

that signs be placed at the campsites which identify

17

the permit fees, permit requirements, camping and

18

parking areas at the campsite, and then identify any

19

operational standards that need to be identified for

20

people use -- utilizing the park and the campsite.

21

Also to prevent any kind of erosion from -- from the

22

sand dunes and effects on the beach as indicated,

23

that designated parking areas should be established.

24
25

And then, finally, it is recommended that a
carrying capacity be established for this campground
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1

which creates limits for numbers of campers that can

2

be there at one given time. And this will prevent

3

abuse, overuse of the beach park and maintain

4

enjoyment of the park for others to enjoy.

5

Next is recommendations for general --

6

general parks and campsites. The recommendations

7

for Honomanu Keanae area would be to add the toilets

8

and trash receptacles and increase maintenance in

9

the area to help address the concerns that were

10

raised by the community and to refocus revenues to

11

help pave Keanae Road and improve -- make

12

improvements to the ballpark, which includes the

13

pavilion and the dugout area.

14

And then, finally, as stated by the residents

15

of Waihee, encourage the youth and -- and the church

16

group nonprofit organization camping at the

17

location. Also, we should encourage the County and

18

the Administration to help develop more and

19

encourage more private campsites within the County.

20

And then also increase campsites and look at these

21

remote locations for establishing campsites. And

22

one recommendation was Mamalu Bay and then the other

23

recommendations that came out were between the

24

Kahakuloa area and the Waihee area.

25

And then for the public, if they do need

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

PR 12/5/01

85

1

copies of this report or the reports that's

2

submitted by the Chair, can contact either the

3

Chair's office or the Office of Council Services.

4

Additionally, if you do have any comments or

5

suggestions or recommendation, these numbers are --

6

are great to utilize for that, plus we do have a

7

website for the Parks and Recreation Committee that

8

would also be great to receive your input on this --

9

on this proposal.
And that concludes the presentation, Madam

10
11
12

Chair.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much. We're going to take

13

a brief recess so that we can just reconfigure the

14

chambers.

15

(Gavel.)

RECESS: 3:30 p.m.

16

RECONVENE: 3:31 p.m.

17

CHAIR JOHNSON: The Parks and Recreation Committee will

18

reconvene. At this time we have one testifier who

19

is going to be testifying on this item. And that is

20

Ms. Sharon Viger. And at this time, Sharon, if you

21

would like to come forward and give your testimony

22

before the Council. And then if you have -- if

23

there's anyone in the audience that would like to

24

testify, if they could please do so. And, Sharon,

25

just state your name first for the record.
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2

. BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .

MS. VIGER: Aloha. My name is Sharon Viger. I live in

3

Haiku. I've been in Haiku for the last three years,

4

and before that nine years on the west side. I've

5

been camping at Papalaua for over seven years and

6

before camping there I was always using it as a day

7

recreation spot to be.

8
9

I want to be part of the solution regarding
the problem at Papalaua, that camping there means a

10

lot to myself and my family. It's a great place for

11

us to go. I believe the main and only problem

12

that's happening at Papalaua is the homeless. I see

13

that since September 11th there's been an increase

14

of homeless there because of the situation that's

15

happened. The last time that I was actually camping

16

there was August 9th or so and the homeless that

17

were there was about maybe 10 percent. And then

18

since September 11th it's been the 99 percent. I

19

don't really see any regular campers there. My

20

husband drives back and forth from that four days a

21

week, and we kind of recognize the same vehicles,

22

the same campers, situation that has happened. And

23

I don't see any of the regular campers that we would

24

see normally.

25

I understand that there is a need to change
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for this problem to be solved. I think having an

2

on-site ranger is a great solution. If such a job

3

was created, I think the homeless would be taken

4

care of and you would see a difference in style of

5

campers that would be there. The area would be

6

clean and it wouldn't look like a free-for-all.

7

There are people who are living there now, set up a

8

home base. It's clear to see that there are people

9

that don't have a place to go. There's some guys

10

down there with their couches and full-on setup with

11

their laundry. And you can see the ones that don't

12

have a place and the regular campers who are just

13

there for a couple of days. I believe you can tell

14

the difference.

15

There's a guy down there who's living in a

16

truck and he's working on another truck while he's

17

there. There's like a van down there that's broken

18

down and there are people that are living out of

19

that. It's been a couple months for that van.

20

There's a blue van in the middle between the surf

21

area and the camp area. I believe the County or the

22

State has the responsibility towards the homeless

23

and not so much the taxpayers, even though that we

24

do end up paying for the homeless. But I think that

25

for myself as taxpayer, that to have this camping
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permit and fee is -- I take it as a punishment. I

2

pay my property taxes, I pay taxes with my job as

3

well as my husband, and to have us be charged for

4

the $3 per person and I don't think there's anything

5

going to be added to. I understand that you're

6

going to add more Port-A-Potties and more trash

7

receptacles and I don't see the fee as being a part

8

of that change.

9

I think that the trash cans and the

10

Port-A-Potties is another issue like how many times

11

the Port-A-Potties are being cleaned, how often in

12

between each cleaning. As I mentioned, I was there

13

in July, that not just the campers use those

14

Port-A-Potties, there are people that are on

15

vacation that drive by and use the Port-A-Potties

16

and leave again. So it's just not campers.

17

And I want to know about this maintenance

18

that needs to be -- have the camping site be closed

19

down for a couple of days or a night or two. I

20

don't see what kind of maintenance or cleaning is

21

going to be done after sunset. And I think if you

22

have your on-site ranger who is taking care of the

23

24
25

area, you wouldn't really need to close it down for
whatever reason for maintenance.
And I believe that the litter problem that is
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down Papalaua, unfortunately, it's island-wide and

2

there are a lot of other beaches and parks and

3

roadways that have a litter problem. And I

4

understand enforcing a law for the littering is

5

great, but wouldn't we want it nation -- island-wide

6

as opposed to just one area? You know, if you're

7

going to pass out litter tickets, I think probably

8

get a lot more done all around the islands. Like

9

mostly at Kaanapali Beach there's a lot of litter

10

down there and everyone from those hotels, there's

11

like six, seven hotels that have many people down

12

there and cigarette butts, plastic cups, to-go

13

containers.

14

And the vacationers who come here, they don't

15

know the reason why that some beaches have bathrooms

16

and some beaches are cleaner than others. And I

17

understand that the State has some control over

18

certain beaches and areas, that the County has their

19

areas that they take care of, and somehow I think

20

there should be a team work where you can work

21

together and kind of clean up the area and make it

22

safer, clean and usable for everybody.

23

Pretty much I just want to put my input in,

24

but, you know, that I do care about the area. I

25

would love to apply for that park ranger job. My
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husband as well. And hopefully there can be a

2

resolution and make everybody happy.

3
4

CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Sharon.
Are there any questions for Sharon? Seeing

5

none, thank you very much. And we all will take

6

into consideration, and I'm sure Mr. Miyazono will

7

take into consideration what you have said, also.

8
9

. . END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .
CHAIR JOHNSON: At this time the Chair will ask Mr.

10

Miyazono for any of his comments with regard to any

11

of the recommendations. And then we'll open it up

12

for questions.

13

MR. MIYAZONO: Thank you very much, Madam Chairman. I do

14

agree with the report that has been submitted. We

15

did meet with the community at -- for each of these

16

respective sites, including Honomanu, Waihee Park

17

and Papalaua. It was very clear based on the

18

meetings we had at both Waihee and Keanae that they

19

definitely didn't want camping there. In fact,

20

Keanae was so surprising, there was about 35 people

21

out there and when they had a vote, basically all of

22

them voted against it. In Waihee it was basically

23

the same thing, they had also requested not to

24

designate that as a campsite, but to accept the use

25

for group use for nonprofit organizations and other
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adult-supervised group for the youths.

2

As for Papalaua, the problem has always been

3

with the homeless and I think the main issue in the

4

public meeting is to address the homeless situation.

5

And I somewhat feel that we need to designate that

6

area as a campsite. I know we have tried in the

7

past to have it self regulated. I know we had a

8

meeting in Paia and at that time they talked about

9

self regulation. Well, obviously self regulation

10

doesn't work, so therefore I would recommend and

11

agree with the Chair's recommendation that we

12

designate Papalaua as a campsite.

13

And I have had a chance to look at some of

14

the conditions. Although I have somewhat minor

15

questions and concerns on it, I would like to have

16

an opportunity to go back, discuss it with staff and

17

to come up with maybe additional or possible minor

18

amendments to the recommendation as shown on the

19

exhibits.

20
21
22

Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Mr. Miyazono.
At this time are there any questions? Mr. --

23

First I'm going to let Committee members ask

24

questions, so Ms. Tavares.

25

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah. I don't know how you wanted
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to approach this, if it was to go one by one through

2

your recommendations or -- or whatever.

3

CHAIR JOHNSON: Just if you had any general questions.

4

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Anywhere?

5

CHAIR JOHNSON: Or comments.

6

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Well, I'm -- I have a lot of

7

questions, but I'm beginning to sound like Wayne,

8

because I have a lot of questions. I'm really

9

curious and I think probably the viewing audience is

10

very curious, what is this deal about closing and

11

rotating the nights when the park is closed for

12

maintenance for Papalaua? What is that all about?

13

CHAIR JOHNSON: Floyd, would you like to address it? And

14

also we have with us in the audience one of the

15

members of the park staff who I really think shed a

16

great deal of light on why it's very important to

17

give our areas, particularly our overused areas, the

18

natural areas, a rest.

19

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: That's why I asked the question.

20

CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes.

21

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I would like to hear what this

22
23
24
25

reasoning is.
CHAIR JOHNSON: I -- Mr. Miyazono, would you like David
Puu to actually say what he said in the meeting?
MR. MIYAZONO: Maybe I could, if I -- if my memory serves
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me right, maybe I could quote some of his line on

2

this because this question did come about and we did

3

come up with the recommendation that, first of all,

4

we allow one or two days for more general type of

5

cleanup. See, currently right now, the way it is,

6

it's very difficult to go into certain campsites to

7

actually do really general cleanup. There's a lot

8

of people there. So basically the general cleanup

9

that is done now is just basically the trash that is

10

around the trash can and we walk somewhat around the

11

campsite, but not to interfere with their privacy.

12

A lot of the campsites -- of course, currently it's

13

pretty bad right now.

14

And I think there is a need for the campsites

15

to be, first of all, cleaned up, but there's also a

16

need for the -- the environment to rest. And I

17

think I'll try to quote what David Puu had

18

mentioned. He came up like it started like, you

19

know, the crabs need to be out there. The mongoose

20

needs to be out there. It's just the general cycle

21

of life that needs to do the general cleanup and the

22

natural cleanup of the land itself. It's just the

23

natural cleansing of the land itself. It needs the

24

natural cleansing. It needs the time for the place

25

to rest. That place has been used for many days,
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365 days a year. Like any recreational park, you

2

need a time to rest, okay, to have time to clean it

3

up, to really bring it up.

4

And what it also encourages is the homeless

5

situation. What has happened in the past and

6

this -- I'm just reflecting on Honolulu, but an

7

example what they did was that would discourage

8

people from staying longer. But from our

9

standpoint, I think if we do working with the park

10

ranger concept, maybe that should hopefully

11

eliminate that problem from happening.

12

But we have looked at the possibility of

13

doing the general cleanup and just basically having

14

or giving the time for the environment to rest for

15

that period.

16

CHAIR JOHNSON: And I might add my thought because I used

17

to do turtle patrol at North Beach. When do the

18

animals, when do the sea creatures, when do the

19

turtle come up, when do the crabs come in and out of

20

their holes when people are on their habitat 365

21

days a year? They have a right to that space, too.

22

And I think when David expressed it, as the

23

Native Hawaiian person, I think there's a certain

24

degree of arrogance that we have as human beings

25

that we're lord and master of all. And when he said
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let the little rats cross the road and clean up the

2

area, let the crabs come up and take away the

3

debris, let the mongoose come and eat the chicken

4

bones or take them away, because those things are

5

the things that we don't see as human beings. And

6

it meant a great deal to hear that from him, because

7

he's lived on -- all his entire life on this island.

8

And I think that those are some of the reflections

9

and some of the reasons why people who were at the

10

meeting who did not believe that there was any rest

11

needed at all all of a sudden looked at it in a

12

different way. And that I think, Ms. Tavares, is

13

one of the considerations for giving our land and

14

our beach parks a rest. They're being loved to

15

death.

16

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Well, Madam Chair, I'm so glad we

17

had the explanation, because the title of this

18

certainly leads one down a different road. When you

19

talk about resting an area for maintenance or

20

closing down an area for maintenance, it's quite

21

different than what you're describing, which is sort

22

of a natural ecological balance and time out for

23

that.

24
25

And the other comment that I have is that if
we are going to do this for this facility, we may --
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we need to do this County-wide, State-wide. It

2

should not be just this one park. Wherever there is

3

a park that we're going to permit camping, that the

4

same sort of thing be applied that, you know, the

5

other parks have rest overnight. You know, the

6

pools are closed at a certain hour, the beach parks

7

actually are closed at a certain hour, and other

8

parks do rest. Not as much as they should be

9

rested, especially in recreation fields, and that's

10

why we have problems with overuse of fields. And we

11

won't go down that -- that road.

12

But the other thing that I have a real

13

concern about is just from -- I know it was a quick

14

synopsis of what happened at the meetings, but I

15

certainly get the tone of NIMBYism, about we don't

16

want camping in this area. Waihee Beach Park is

17

pretty far from residences. It's not like it's

18

next-door to a house. And at first I thought they

19

were talking about the other beach park that's down

20

in the other section because that is close to

21

residential area, but Waihee Beach Park, as was

22

pictured there, below the driving range at the golf

23

course, that's the neighbor, is the golf course is

24

the neighbor to that park.

25

And if the concern is that it's going to
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attract more homeless people, I contend the opposite

2

will happen. When you have legally permitted

3

activities at a park, you will discourage illegal

4

use. So I think the reverse will happen. If -- if

5

camping is allowed, permitted camping is allowed at

6

Waihee Beach Park, I think you will then have -- see

7

the disappears -- you will see the disappearance of

8

the illegal camping. So I think that that should be

9

given a try.

10

As far as Honomanu and Keanae, we acquired --

11

I forget when we acquired that park was. I was

12

Parks Director I think at the time that we got that

13

park. And that park is not a neighborhood park.

14

It's a park for all of the people. And if there's a

15

concern about safety and of people going upstream

16

and being in dangerous areas, that can be handled.

17

If there's a concern that they're going to overrun

18

the park and -- you know, the campers are going to

19

overrun the park and then there will not be places

20

for day use, that can also be handled by designating

21

areas in the park that are suitable for the

22

campsites. Just like when camping was at Baldwin

23

Park. Even though I hated the way it was there, it

24

was a section that was set aside for camping. It

25

wasn't in the middle of the soccer field or in the
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middle of the beach park. It was an area where the

2

campers knew they could go there. The other people

3

who wanted to enjoy the park had lots of space to

4

enjoy it. So I think we -- we need to look at all

5

of our interests coexisting, that some people like

6

to camp, some people just like to day-use a park

7

and somehow we've got to work together on this.

8
9

It bothers me that that sense of I don't want
this park in my area, you know, go talk to the YMCA.

10

I am a little bit bothered by that and I sure hope

11

that it wasn't just for selfish reasons, but a

12

concern that the park would be overrun. But those

13

things -- like I said, those things can be handled

14

by the way the Parks Department designates what

15

areas, what activities go in and to ensure that

16

there will be safety for the people, both day and

17

night users of the park.

18

Thank you.

19

CHAIR JOHNSON: I think, Ms. Tavares, you know, if the

20

tone seemed NIMBYism, it was not at the meetings.

21

Basically there were 32 people that came and they

22

expressed their views in Keanae and we had about 25

23

people at Waihee. They want the park to be

24

available for area residents and I think their fear

25

was that when you publish it in a camp guide, their
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fear was that many times it is a small -- these are

2

not huge areas and that when there is encroachment,

3

I believe, by people -- I think principally

4

visitors, not other local people. They don't have a

5

problem with, let's say, weekend use or even going

6

fishing and, you know, pitching a tent or whatever.

7

It is for the people that are really local. But I

8

think their concern was that if you publish it in a

9

guidebook, that all of a sudden if you build it,

10

they will come. That was the sense that we got from

11

that area.

12

And what -- We have been taking testimony and

13

we've received -- this will be the eighth meeting on

14

camping that I have had, the eighth meeting. We

15

tried very hard to listen to all of the people. I

16

know that Ms. Viger and Mr. Garner and many views

17

were expressed. And we tried to weigh that and

18

balance that in such a way that you respected the

19

space of the individuals that were most impacted by

20

the areas and the users that were more than likely

21

to be using that on a -- on a heavy basis. So we

22

tried to balance that.

23

But one of the things that we did want to

24

move towards is securing other camping areas besides

25

just these areas because of the intensification of
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use. And I -- Would you like to add anything, Mr.

2

Miyazono, at this time about addressing Ms.

3

Tavares's concerns?

4

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Maybe before he starts, if I could

5

interject something in here. When I talk about the

6

mitigating of certain impacts, I mean, we talk about

7

mitigation of impacts all the time in all different

8

committees. And this is a prime example of it. And

9

I can understand why people in an area would be very

10

fearful about all of a sudden here's our -- a park

11

in area that now going to be published

12

internationally that says there's camping here. Oh,

13

my goodness, we're just going to be, you know,

14

overrun by people coming into our area and causing

15

other kinds of problems. I can understand that.

16

And the way -- the responsibility that we as a

17

County have is to mitigate those impacts, and one of

18

the ways is to designate "x" number of permits will

19

be allowed at each of these parks. And it refers

20

back to this carrying capacity business. The Parks

21

Department says only five campsites can be supported

22

by this particular campground, that's all there is,

23

five permits. And with five permits, you've got

24

control. Or four or three or ten or whatever the

25

number might be. But I think if it were controlled
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in that sense, that people would be assured then

2

that it is not going to be something so overwhelming

3

that they won't know how to deal with it.

4

And I -- and I feel for people in the

5

different areas. I certainly would feel the same

6

way if it was in a park in my neighborhood. But

7

with -- you know, I think that's why we're here, to

8

work towards some of those assurances that we are --

9

we are caring for the land, first of all. We also

10

want to care for people's recreation needs. And to

11

balance those wants and needs within the community

12

becomes our responsibility in this particular case.

13

So I think that these are not impossible things to

14

try to mitigate. They're all -- they're all

15

manageable and it's how we manage that's going to

16

make the experience for the user and for the

17

surrounding neighbors either pleasant or unpleasant.

18

CHAIR JOHNSON: And I appreciate that.

19

Mr. Miyazono.

20

MR. MIYAZONO: I think those are good questions. In fact,

21

after the meeting I have to think about that, you

22

know. I went into the meeting thinking that I think

23

this is a good idea, have camping here. I look at

24

Honomanu and I really don't know how to measure when

25

they say cultural and religious significance, when

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

PR 12/5/01

102

1

they speak about fishing, you know, it is a kule

2

area that is very popular for the people there. And

3

I really don't know how to mitigate from the

4

standpoint of, okay, maybe where to actually take

5

off, you know, where they put their boats in, where

6

they bring out their boats, and what they actually

7

talk about the mitigating factor relative to

8

religious and cultural practices. And I -- maybe I

9

just need to understand that and basically what

10

they're talking about. And if it's something that

11

could be compromised or talked to them about. Maybe

12

it's not a compromise, maybe we just put it in

13

anyway. But it's hard to really measure what they

14

actually mean and the significance of when they say

15

cultural and religious impact and fishing rights.

16

And this is where we've been fishing all these years

17

and these kule and so I really don't know where to

18

go with their boats and stuff.

19

And as I look at the actual land mass that is

20

there, Honomanu, it's not really a large area. I

21

know it's used by surfers quite a lot when there's

22

the breaks and they mention about surfing and

23

fishing. So I think maybe -- maybe we have to go on

24

site and find out, basically, what are the areas

25

that the park -- when they go out on their boats,
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what they actually mean by religious and cultural

2

significance. And I just need to understand that a

3

little more to really make a decision from the

4

standpoint of mitigating and taking a look at can it

5

do the work. Maybe it could, but, again, I'm not

6

really able to measure that. So I think that's

7

what -- you know, from my standpoint, I'm -- maybe

8

just a site visit, but, you know, so that's where I

9

was pretty puzzled on in trying to mitigate factors

10

such as those.

11

CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes, Ms. Tavares.

12

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I wanted to ask you before,

13

what -- was Keanae Park itself mentioned as a site

14

for camping?

15

CHAIR JOHNSON: I would prefer that Mr. Carroll actually

16

address the issue, because he was at the meeting

17

with me and we're trying to be respectful of the

18

wishes of the people that are, let's say, directly

19

impacted, so that's why we went out to the

20

communities in which these are sited.

21

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. Keanae Park was

22

talked about as far as a camping site and they do

23

use it sometimes for large activities, you know,

24

scouts and things like that. That was no problem.

25

They didn't want camping down there as permit-type
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camping, though, because that is really used by the

2

community on more of a daily basis. That's why

3

we're fixing up the baseball park for them. It

4

looks like it's a big place. It's not that big if

5

you -- unless you're going to actually use the area

6

that the community uses. And other land is private

7

land. So that was not considered for a camping

8

ground.

9

Could I address Honomanu for a moment?

10

CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes, please.

11

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: All right. Honomanu is also -- on

12

the pictures, it looks like it's a really big place.

13

It's not. You put one or two tents down there, that

14

pretty much covers it. They have no problem -- we

15

have no problem against day use. As a matter of

16

fact, that's why I wanted to put restrooms down

17

there, collect trash. Surfers, people like that,

18

they use, hey, that's fine, anybody. We don't have

19

any problem with that. But when you allow camping

20

down there, you put a couple of tents, even for

21

people to drive down and surfing, it becomes a

22

problem. We don't really want to modernize that

23

area, you know, start pushing away all the lau,

24

cleaning and making a big park. It's been like that

25

since I've been in Hana. We would like to keep it
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that way. The people of Keanae and Wailua would

2

like to keep it the way it is. They don't want to

3

make a large recreational area. They don't mind

4

sharing. People are welcome. It's the overnight

5

camping and the camping during the day when you need

6

the tents, especially if you have multi-day camping

7

that becomes a problem. The people in Keanae, you

8

go down there, there's not even a place to park your

9

car. And it doesn't take that much to plug up the

10

whole area. It's small. All that picture that you

11

saw that was open, all that round stone, you can't

12

go over there. There's a very small area that's

13

actually usable.

14

So I would hope that we could honor the

15

wishes of the people in that area. And it's not

16

that they don't want to share the area, it's that

17

they want to make it usable for them, too. And with

18

overnight camping, it becomes not usable for the

19

people in the area of Keanae and Wailua.

20

It is also pointed out that East Maui we have

21

the YMCA where camping is allowed, one of the larger

22

campgrounds which is less than five minutes away

23

from Honomanu. We have Waianapanapa State Park

24

which is closed right now momentarily, which is the

25

other campground. We have the Oahu Gulch area, the
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national park area that is also one of the

2

largest -- probably the largest campground on Maui.

3

So East Maui, we do have three campgrounds and we

4

have had them for many, many years. So it's not

5

like we don't have a place for people to go. We've

6

taken care of campers for, what, the least 30 years.

7

I think over here they might have a long way to go,

8

but we have taken care of people, all our visitors

9

and our local people. But for Honomanu, I could not

10

support any camping over there. I don't think it's

11

appropriate. It's too small. It does have cultural

12

significance. We don't mind sharing it for day use,

13

but when we say there was a consensus down there, it

14

was more than just a consensus, it was 100-percent

15

agreement of the people of that area. And I would

16

hope in the end that we would take that into very

17

strong consideration.

18

Thank you.

19

CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes. And I would like to hear from one

20

more Committee member who was at one of the

21

meetings, which is Councilmember Molina.

22
23
24
25

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: You're talking about the Lahaina
meeting, yeah.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Well, the Lahaina meeting and you were
also at Paia as well.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Right. I guess I'd pretty much

2

rehash what you had already done in your

3

presentation. And I think the concerns I can recall

4

being brought up were, again, enforcement, the

5

safety aspect, I think, and keeping the place clean.

6

But you have to weigh the cost of getting

7

enforcement and taking all that into consideration

8

with the request by the public versus what the

9

County can afford. So I think this is a -- you

10

know, good that we're looking at it, but it merits

11

further discussion.

12
13

CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you.
The Chair wants to add that there have been

14

questions received from Mr. Arakawa. I asked other

15

members, even though you may not be a member of this

16

Committee, to submit questions because I'm sensing

17

that there may not be the will, let's say, today to

18

make a decision on this particular item. I want to

19

address all of your concerns to the best of my

20

ability. That's why this is the eighth meeting on

21

camping. And I really believe, though, that having

22

been present when all of the individuals came

23

forward and expressed their heartfelt concerns and

24

the aunties and in Waihee, I mean, we had a lot of,

25

you know, dialogue between the members. We left our
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meetings fairly open so that there could be

2

dialogue. They weren't real structured, you know,

3

people were able to give interchange. And I think

4

that's why they kind of hashed over a lot of the

5

things that oftentimes we hash over as Council

6

members in the same type of setting. And they felt

7

free to speak their minds.

8

One of the things that they did want to do,

9

especially in Waihee, though, was to still permit

10

some camping, you know, to permit it, but to have

11

that be through the Parks Department and have it be

12

managed so that it does not get out of control. And

13

they just don't want to have, oh, blanket camping

14

where it's accepted as an official camping area and

15

marked on a guidebook. They said, yes, permit it,

16

but allow it to the discretion of the Parks Director

17

so that he could manage it and manage the number of

18

requests coming forward. And so it's not completely

19

going to be eliminated.

20

Also, I think even the people at Honomanu,

21

they were looking at, well, you know, if we had a

22

family outing or something and we might put up a

23

couple tents, it would not be something that

24

absolutely had to be regulated and permitted. If

25

there were Native Hawaiian issues or fishing issues,
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that they could still do that. But I am not -- I am

2

probably not expressing it in a proper way. But I

3

think that they don't want it just for their own

4

exclusive use. That was not the message that I got.

5

They wanted to share it, but they did not want to

6

overburden it to the detriment, as Mr. Nishiki spoke

7

on an earlier issue where the local people were

8

forced out. And this is a conflict. So we don't

9

want to create conflicts where there are none

10
11
12

presently.
And, Mr. Nishiki, please go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. Thank you for allowing all

13

of us to ask questions. I think that, number one,

14

all of us count. And what is most disturbing to me

15

is some of the reasons why we don't want camping,

16

sanitation, security, homelessness. This is

17

something that I -- I heard constantly. You know,

18

if we're going to create camping, I would hope that

19

it would be sanitary, so let's deal with the

20

sanitation issue and -- and not use that as a reason

21

not to have camping. If there are homelessness,

22

then there are ways to deal with the homeless

23

situation also, so this is not a reason to not have

24

camping in an area. I'm sorry, I'm not buying these

25

reasons as why we shouldn't have. If there is a
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security problem, cars being broken into, drunks

2

running around, perhaps, then eliminate alcohol from

3

certain camping areas and that would, perhaps,

4

create a more safe situation. If there is a problem

5

with security, then let's look at other campgrounds

6

and see how they secure their campgrounds for the

7

general public. To constantly eliminate areas that

8

we want to secreted -- And some of the reasons may

9

be valid and so we shouldn't look at it, size

10
11

perhaps. Charmaine brought up carrying capacity.
We cannot just say just because a community

12

doesn't want it, we shouldn't have it. There are

13

people that are living in apartment buildings in

14

Kahului that need a break, that want to take their

15

kids out to experience camping. I don't know,

16

during my Hana better days camping was something

17

that we did, I did with my family. I experienced

18

eating out. I experienced going down to the ocean,

19

chasing sand crabs. This was something that I

20

enjoy. It was done free. I didn't have to go to

21

play laser games or whatever, go to the movies, this

22

is expensive.

23

We need not make excuses, but need to put

24

more emphasis on looking at camping areas. The

25

specific ones, I mean, in Waihee they said don't
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eliminate it all, allow some groups. That means

2

they're saying we don't want you to not allow. If

3

parking is a problem, is there room to create more

4

parking? Let's not make those little small little

5

things a reason why we cannot achieve it. Maybe

6

create 10, 15 stalls if there are. But as Charmaine

7

said, limit the amount of people that go and park.

8

Floyd, whoever is in Administration that is

9

dealing with this, Madam Chairman, with conditions

10

you may want to address certain sites, but the area

11

of camping for people of Maui County and visitors

12

alike cannot be closed, the door cannot be closed.

13

I notice you said we got to look at other sites.

14

You've got to visit. You need to go visit. Oahu

15

there have places on the North Shore that have

16

experience that have great camping areas. But one

17

thing I know, it's secure, they have facilities,

18

they keep it clean, there is no homeless coming to

19

the place. We cannot make excuses why we don't have

20

campgrounds anymore. I'm sorry. And we need to go

21

and continue pursuing this area. Kihei we need to

22

go look at at places. I mean, there are many

23

beaches that we took over that we need to look at,

24

Floyd, to look at possible campgrounds. But we

25

cannot stop this effort by giving excuses that you
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2
3
4
5

have given: Sanitation, security, homelessness.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Excuse me. Those were not -- those were
not the excuses. These are the concerns.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Concerns. Whatever you want to
call it. I don't mean to say excuses.

6

CHAIR JOHNSON: Your argument is not with Mr. Miyazono, it

7

is with the constituents that came forward to

8

testify. These are the concerns that were expressed

9

by the people of this County, so all we're doing --

10

as Committee Chair I'm reporting to you what their

11

concerns were. If you feel their concerns are not

12

valid, then I suggest that when we have meetings,

13

you have an opportunity to hear and then question

14

them, just the way that we do here in some manner

15

that you're able to determine -- you would be able

16

to determine the source of their concerns. All that

17

our Committee tries to do and all that we have ever

18

been charged with the responsibility of doing by the

19

members of this Committee is to go out, gather the

20

information, and then based on that information come

21

forward with recommendations based on the input that

22

we gathered. The input that we got is what was

23

presented. We may or may not agree with it.

24
25

I agree with some of the comments that you're
making, but I also think that we cannot neglect the
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1

concerns of the community. If these are real

2

concerns to the people that attended these meetings,

3

we have to listen. That's my obligation. I

4

represent, just like you do, all of the people of

5

this community. It's not just my decision. These

6

are the recommendations based on what I have heard,

7

what Mr. Miyazono heard and other people that did

8

attend the meetings.

9

So I'm bringing it forward for your input at

10

this time. If you have suggestions, just as Mr.

11

Arakawa has made suggestions or he has asked

12

questions, I think it's going to be easier for me to

13

do my job to represent not only your concerns, but

14

those of the constituents who came to these

15

meetings, who took the time to ask to be heard. I

16

think that what is helpful is if we can frame in a

17

constructive way some kind of common agreement as to

18

how we can move forward. It's not the Chair's

19

intent, not -- we want to explore more camping

20

areas, that's why the intensification of use is

21

occurring on our existing park areas.

22

You spoke about the areas where you used to

23

go as a youngster. Well, did those areas all have

24

hotels built on them when you were young? No, they

25

didn't. So the number of areas is shrinking and the
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number of people is growing and that's why we have

2

these conflicts. So what maybe worked then is not

3

working now. So we have to -- as in the previous

4

issue, we have to find a way through this. So what

5

I would ask you as Chair is for your constructive

6

recommendations, suggestions and questions for other

7

areas as to where we can go with camping, where you

8

would like to see them and where you would like the

9

Chair to take this issue. Because I am giving you

10

what the public gave me and then simply making a

11

recommendation based on what I have had so far with

12

the seven meetings that we've had. And I entertain

13

always your suggestions and your input.

14
15

Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: I gave you the three areas in

16

which people said that there was a problem. I am

17

saying let's go out and solve these situations and

18

not close parks. I think that security, as I said,

19

go to other places and see how they secure parks and

20

how they run their parks. Homelessness, see how

21

they deal with this. Sanitation, very similar. And

22

then we can create more camping parks.

23

But, again, Madam Chairman, what you have

24

done is good. All I'm saying now is these are not

25

areas that cannot be solved, therefore people of
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Maui County cannot go camping and we've got to stop

2

here. You need to, all of us need to go and look at

3

how we can see model parks here in the State of

4

Hawaii. And there are many. Big Island has many

5

beautiful parks, so does Oahu, and they all run with

6

a very secure, very sanitary and -- and no

7

homelessness as reasons why we cannot have them.

8

And that's all I'm saying. We need to put the

9

effort.

10

And as you said, the population is growing.

11

You can see the amount of violence and problems that

12

are -- are being created because all of us are being

13

and living like sardine cans. And we need these

14

parks that are for all of us to have the ability to

15

use. And so my concern is, yeah, you know, not in

16

my backyard is a concern, but the fact that people

17

have got to understand that this area we really need

18

to put more emphasis in. And I would hope that this

19

Committee doesn't end right now. Maybe a

20

subcommittee should be formed and Floyd should be

21

the leader of this group in trying to look at it.

22

So my question to Floyd is: Are you looking

23

in other areas to open up campgrounds now that we're

24

going to allow one?

25

MR. MIYAZONO: Yes, I am. This is only addressing the
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resolution that was presented to Council. And at

2

that time the resolution did address these three

3

sites. So this is just addressing the resolution

4

that was presented. From the standpoint of

5

continuing to look for other sites, that is

6

definitely a mission from the standpoint of the

7

Parks Department.

8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Could you give us a date and time
and who is in charge of bringing forth these parks
to this Council?
MR. MIYAZONO: Well, I would be in the charge from the
standpoint of who.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And when is the time when these
recommendations would be forthcoming?
MR. MIYAZONO: Well, again, maybe I could just kind of

16

bring this up and again, you know, I kind of feel

17

that we need to go back, go out to the community.

18

Okay. I'm getting kind of mixed signals here

19

because if you're going to go back out to the

20

community and ask -- let's say, for example, we go

21

to Kamaole I, just for an example, do we actually

22

need to go to the community? And if we need to go,

23

actually what significance is this public hearing

24

for? I mean, if they say they don't want it and we

25

say you know what, but I think it's needed and we
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should have one anyway. So basically I am kind of

2

confused from the standpoint of going out to the

3

general public, getting a feel where they're coming

4

from, and still take into consideration, well, you

5

know, maybe we should have it anyway because there's

6

a need and there is certain ways where we can

7

mitigate these concerns. Of course, when we do go

8

out to the general public, it's very important that

9

we -- we speak more about mitigation.

10

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And, Floyd, who would be the

11

responsible one if it's not you, if you're -- if you

12

don't know where to go with this? Do you expect

13

this Council to take the lead?

14

MR. MIYAZONO: No, no. I'm not saying that. I did say it

15

was going to be me --

16

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Oh, okay.

17

MR. MIYAZONO: -- Mr. Nishiki. Okay. But I am going to

18

initiate this. This is not a start of it. As I

19

mentioned, it is a mission from the standpoint of

20

the Department to continue. And I like you said

21

about the days, that's what I used to do, I used to

22

go camping. I love camping. And I have nothing

23

against camping, but I still go camping. So from my

24

personal standpoint and the Department, we will be

25

pushing for it. We will be pushing forward and I
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can still with work -- whether working with our

2

staff and working with Chairperson Jo Anne Johnson,

3

you know, we can do that as well. But it's still a

4

mission from the standpoint of our Department.

5

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you.

6

CHAIR JOHNSON: Excuse me. Mr. Molina has to go.

7

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yes, Madam Chair, I can return in

8
9

about 15 minutes or 10 minutes.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Then what we're going to do is we're going

10

to have to -- because we'll break quorum, we're

11

going to have to recess for a period of 15 minutes.

12

Thank you.

13
14

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: I have another meeting that I have
to --

15

CHAIR JOHNSON: This will be in recess.

16

RECESS: 4:16 p.m.

(Gavel.)

17

RECONVENE: 4:39 p.m.

18

CHAIR JOHNSON: The Parks and Recreation Committee will

19

reconvene. Thank you for the brief recess. We

20

broke quorum and we just barely have a quorum. I

21

really appreciate your indulgence. I know that my

22

meetings don't usually go this long, but I think

23

that we're -- we're facing some holiday constraints,

24

so I do appreciate your indulgence and your time.

25

It is the Chair's intent -- during the recess
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I visited with staff and I have taken a very serious

2

look at the comments made by the other members who

3

are not members of this Committee, and it would be

4

the Chair's intent to recommend passage of our

5

resolution to at least acknowledge the Papalaua

6

Wayside Park and the recommendations that we did get

7

from the Committee since it's a nonbinding

8

resolution and also pass the ordinance. So those

9

would be the Chair's recommendations. And then keep

10

the remaining items in Committee so that we can

11

further address the issues. That would be my

12

recommendations.

13

So at this point in time the Chair would

14

entertain a motion to recommend the passage of the

15

revised proposed bill and the continuation of the

16

County Communication item in our Committee.

17

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: So moved.

18

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Second.

19

CHAIR JOHNSON: It's been moved by Councilmember Molina,

20

seconded by Councilmember Carroll. Is there any

21

further discussion on this item? And, Mr. Nishiki,

22

please go ahead.

23

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. I just want to congratulate

24

you for reopening Papalaua. At least now the

25

community may have one campground open. But I -- I
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1

would hope that it would be this Committee's number

2

one goal to work with this Administration and Floyd

3

Miyazono and give him a time to come up with other

4

areas where campgrounds can be created. I think

5

this community needs it, this community deserves it,

6

and this community needs to see this Council and

7

Administration working together in creating --

8

manner in which we can create more campgrounds for

9

many of the youth of today. I think with

10

urbanization of Maui County, still, our youth, you

11

know, hear the song, the days of my youth by Kui

12

Lee, I think he may reminisce, but I think that we

13

need to make this reminiscence a reality for future

14

generations of Maui County.

15

And so, again, Madam Chairman, I commend you

16

for keeping Papalaua Wayside a camping park, and the

17

Administration, however, that's not the challenge

18

that I hope this Committee will stop at. Thank you.

19
20
21

CHAIR JOHNSON: I really appreciate that.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. I also am very

22

happy that this Committee has taken the direction

23

that they have. Hana has -- East Maui, we've had

24

three parks and one of the remarks we have heard the

25

most often is, gee, we love coming to Hana, but we
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wish there was a place over here that we could camp

2

because there's just not enough on the rest of the

3

island. And I am very happy that we're addressing

4

that now and I hope in the coming year that we can

5

have more campgrounds over here and more services

6

available for our people. Thank you.

7
8
9

CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you.
Councilmember Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah. Thank you, Madam Chair. The

10

County is at a crossroads when it comes to finding

11

campsites. As it was pointed out earlier, we have

12

less and less beaches, but more and more people. So

13

now we're at a crossroads where we're going to have

14

to try and balance and address this issue to find as

15

many campgrounds to accommodate the needs and wants

16

of our community when it comes to camping. So I

17

think this bill is a good first step and I commend

18

you, as my colleague from South Maui did, for you

19

keeping the Papalaua Wayside Park open and hopefully

20

we'll continue to find additional campgrounds with

21

the help of our Parks Director. Thank you.

22

CHAIR JOHNSON: I -- The Chair really appreciates your

23

comments. And, you know, I think that sometimes

24

when you go out before the community, you never know

25

what you're going to hear. And I think it was a
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1

shock to all of the people that we went to for us as

2

a Committee, and I know Mr. Carroll went with me and

3

I know that you were in attendance, Mr. Molina, at

4

our meetings, and when Floyd came and some of his

5

parks people, I think that the thing that most

6

shocked the individuals that were coming to attend

7

the meeting was that we were not coming to shove

8

something down the public's throat. We didn't come

9

with a preconceived notion of what we wanted and

10

then we were going to force it on the community. We

11

came to the community and we said, what do you want?

12

We're here to listen. And that was the one thing I

13

think that was very powerful. And sometimes you're

14

shocked at what you hear from the individuals. So

15

for me as Chair, I was very gratified that the

16

public felt that they could speak freely and I think

17

that they care so much about the lands, not only the

18

lands just surrounding their areas, but they spoke

19

about the old days. Just like Wayne spoke about and

20

also Floyd spoke about, they feel that a certain

21

sense of loss is occurring in their communities and

22

in the other areas that they used to do, so to try

23

and protect that and preserve is very important for

24

them.

25

I really appreciate the support of you in
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passing this particular bill. I will be -- as the

2

second part of this I'll be introducing a separate

3

motion to take care of the resolution, which really

4

goes along with the bill, but because they are two

5

separate documents I prefer to deal with it that

6

way. But if there's no further discussion, all

7

those in favor please say aye.

8

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Aye.

9

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Aye.

10

CHAIR JOHNSON:

(Gavel.) Oh. I always do that. Excuse

11

me. I -- I have no opposed votes. The Chair votes

12

aye and therefore the measure passes.

13
14
15
16

Councilmember Molina, Vice-Chair
Carroll, and Chair Johnson.
None.
NOES:
ABSTAIN: None.
Councilmembers Kawano and Tavares.
EXC.:
MOTION CARRIED.
VOTE:

AYES:

17

ACTION: Recommending FIRST READING of proposed
bill.

18

CHAIR JOHNSON: I always like to adjourn the meeting, but

19

we're not done yet, so --

20

One of the things that I would entertain at

21

this point is the passage of the resolution urging

22

the Mayor to establish standards of operation for

23

camping at Papalaua Wayside Park and requesting

24

enhancements to certain County parks and campsites.

25

And this is in the form of a motion.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: So moved.

2

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Second.

3

CHAIR JOHNSON: And is there any further discussion on
adopting this particular motion?

4
5

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No discussion.

6

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: No discussion.

7

CHAIR JOHNSON: Seeing no further discussion, all those in

8

favor please say aye.

9

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Aye.

10

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Aye.

11

CHAIR JOHNSON: Aye. Any nayes? Seeing none, the measure

12

for the passage of this resolution also passes.

13
14
15
16
17
18

Councilmember Molina, Vice-Chair
Carroll, and Chair Johnson.
NOES:
None.
ABSTAIN: None.
EXC.:
Councilmembers Kawano and Tavares.
MOTION CARRIED.
VOTE:

AYES:

ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of resolution.

CHAIR JOHNSON: And I want to assure you that I want to

19

work not only with you, Wayne, since you're the only

20

one that's left to -- nonCommittee members, I really

21

appreciate your comments because the more input that

22

we get, the better we can manage the resources and

23

address the concerns of all the communities. So if

24

you have suggestions, Wayne, I really would ask you

25

for any potential sites in Kihei, anywhere else in
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2

the County that you would like to see.
And if the Committee would like to go on site

3

inspections as was recommended in other areas,

4

please let me know if there's any sites here that

5

you would like us to look at. Also, perhaps one of

6

the things that our Committee could do is entertain

7

looking at some of the other camping areas on other

8

islands. And this would be very important because I

9

think we don't need to reinvent the wheel.

10

So those two items are now passed and the

11

Chair's intent is to work with the Administration on

12

as timely a basis as possible to come forward with

13

other recommendations. And so this will be passed

14

on to the full Council.

15

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS (Excused: PK, CT)

16

ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.

17

ITEM NO. 3: PROPOSAL TO RENAME THE WAILUKU COMMUNITY
CENTER TO VELMA MCWAYNE SANTOS COMMUNITY
CENTER (C.C. No. 01-113)

18

20

ITEM NO. 4: BILL NO. 32 (2001), RENAMING WAR MEMORIAL
BASEBALL FIELD NO. 3 IN HONOR OF VERNON A.
CORREA (Bill No. 32)

21

CHAIR JOHNSON: The final items on our agenda are in

19

22

regard to -- Let me just flip my sheet. This would

23

be the naming of streets, parks and facilities. And

24

this item is PR-3 that refers to County

25

Communication No. 01-113 from the Director of Public
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1

Works and Waste Management relating to a request to

2

rename Wailuku Community Center to the Velma McWayne

3

Santos Community Center. Since there is no public

4

testimony on this item, I'm just going to give a

5

brief overview and then we can discuss this. But

6

the Commission on naming streets, parks and

7

facilities had previously reviewed this matter and

8

they recommended no change in the name of the

9

Wailuku Community Center. The Committee could send

10

this item back to the Commission for their

11

reconsideration, or consistent with Section 2.38.090

12

Maui County Code, the Council has the authority to

13

modify, reject or accept the Commission's

14

recommendation. And under the provisions of

15

Ordinance 3009, inscriptions of names on

16

commemorative plaques shall be by resolution. So

17

under this provision the Committee could also

18

consider requesting that a resolution be drafted

19

honoring Mrs. Santos with a commemorative plaque at

20

the Wailuku Community Center in lieu of sending the

21

matter back to the Commission.

22
23
24
25

So at this point I would ask for any
comments. Mr. Carroll at this point.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. I think it's
totally appropriate that we use the plaques and that
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1

we make a resolution indicating this. We have had

2

this discussion many times in Council. We have had

3

it on the floor before. We only have so many places

4

on Maui County that we can name after people.

5

There's also concern that these names were

6

originally given to these places and that they

7

should stay that way. There was never any real

8

solid consensus on changing any of the names that we

9

changed before. That's why we proposed having

10

plaques. I would hope that this Committee would

11

have a resolution honoring Velma and Vernon A.

12

Correa and that I think this is the way we should do

13

all of these in the future.

14

CHAIR JOHNSON: And Mr. Molina.

15

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, Madam Chair, just out of

16

curiosity, why did this Committee not recommend the

17

renaming of the Wailuku Community Center, just for

18

information purposes?

19

CHAIR JOHNSON: Basically it's the Chair's understanding

20

that at this particular time they wanted to get away

21

from renaming the specific locations because there

22

were different contributions that different

23

individuals made for particular areas, you know.

24

Some of them were instrumental, perhaps, in doing

25

maybe activities and therefore because there were
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people over different periods of time that might

2

have had some impact on those areas, they didn't

3

want to be pigeonholed into naming a specific

4

facility when in the future there might be someone

5

just as worthy who would also be deserving of having

6

that facility named after them. So that was their

7

concern.

8
9
10

And, Mr. Miyazono, do you have any comment
right now?
MR. MIYAZONO: Maybe what I could do is I know I have

11

earlier spoken to Ed about it, our Corporation

12

Counsel Ed Kushi, if I could defer Ed and if he

13

could comment on this and give you our

14

recommendation, if possible.

15

CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Kushi.

16

MR. KUSHI: Yes, Madam Chair, Councilperson Molina, that's

17

exactly right. I, coincidentally, staff the

18

Commission on Street Naming and not only Velma

19

Santos's request, but some other requests came

20

about. And the Commission at that time and previous

21

thereto, they felt very uncomfortable naming any

22

certain one facility in any area for one person

23

where for whatever reasons there may be some other

24

people who may be equally, if not more deserving.

25

And just by circumstance this was the applicant
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1

first in time. So they're not saying they're not

2

deserving, but they felt that they didn't warrant

3

the recommendation to this body.

4

Again, may I remind you that the Commission

5

is -- is an advisory capacity only. The Council has

6

the authority to accept, reject or modify any

7

recommendations. So as you recall recently, we just

8

passed the -- we amended their -- the Commission's

9

authority to provide for plaques. And I believe the

10

Chair is aware of the procedure to use that track.

11

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you.

12

CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much.

13

It would be the Chair's intent to just defer

14

the item, but request that a resolution be drafted

15

honoring Mrs. Santos with a commemorative plaque at

16

the Wailuku Community Center.

17

And, Mr. Kushi, do we need a vote in order to

18

vote on this measure or should -- can the Committee

19

simply request that both for PR-3 and also PR-4 that

20

we have resolutions drafted reflecting the wishes of

21

the Committee?

22

MR. KUSHI: Madam Chair, I -- Staff, correct me if I'm

23

wrong, but just to make a request to have your staff

24

draft a resolution --

25

CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay.
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MR. KUSHI: -- to that effect. And there's no need to

2

have a vote because you're not acting on the

3

resolution now.

4

CHAIR JOHNSON: Right.

5

MR. KUSHI: I talked to staff and we had some concerns

6

about the actual resolution not being on the agenda.

7

If I may, also, under the new setup with the

8

ordinance, there is a provision about plaques that

9

the Committee or ultimately the Council should be

10

concerned about the Department that takes care of

11

the facility, whether they have the ways and the

12

means and funds to establish the plaque. So in that

13

instance, I would say maybe something in writing to

14

Mr. Miyazono on my right to confirm that he can do

15

it.

16

CHAIR JOHNSON: All right. And I -- it's the Chair's

17

intention, then, if there are no objections from the

18

remaining Committee members, to have staff draft the

19

two resolutions reflecting the wishes of the

20

Committee, which would be to honor on PR-3 Velma

21

McWayne Santos as it relates to the Wailuku

22

Community Center, and then Item PR-4, which is also

23

on our agenda today, which was relating to the names

24

of public facilities to designate Vernon A. Correa

25

Baseball Field, that these two items actually be
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1

drafted so that they're in the form of resolution so

2

that next time the Committee can consider these two

3

resolutions and then consider passing them out. And

4

so the Chair would entertain if you have any

5

objections at all.

6

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: No objections.

7

CHAIR JOHNSON: If there are no objections --

8

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: None.

9

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (Excused: PK, CT)

10
11

ACTION:

DEFER pending proposed resolutions and
further discussion.

12

CHAIR JOHNSON: All right. Thank you. Then the Chair

13

would have our staff assist us in preparing that.

14

And also reflect is there a cost associated with it

15

and can the Parks Department through a separate

16

transmittal accommodate the request at this time.

17

And maintain those areas.

18

There's no further business on our agenda,

19

but I would like to thank you very much for your

20

indulgence. And I apologize to Councilmember

21

Arakawa. He did transmit a series of questions

22

and -- There were a series of 13 questions. The

23

questions, in my opinion, relate to the

24

administrative rules which have not as yet been

25

acted on. And because we're not in the position
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1

right now, this is coming from Mr. Miyazono's

2

Department, the administrative rules, I am going to

3

direct those specific questions to be answered to

4

Mr. Arakawa as best our Parks Director can do that

5

by transmittal. And then that way we'll have at

6

least addressed the questions which Mr. Arakawa was

7

unable to ask in person. I always want to give

8

people the opportunity to pose whatever questions,

9

but because these are basically of an administrative

10

nature and within the purview of the Parks Director

11

and the Mayor's Office and even is somewhat in our

12

Parks Ad Hoc Advisory Committee, I think we can take

13

these items up and try to give Mr. Arakawa at least

14

a timely response to his concerns.

15

Are there any announcements? No birthdays?

16

I really thank you very much. And I hope that any

17

of the Council members that were not in attendance

18

today, if they have any concerns, questions between

19

now and the time that this comes before the full

20

Council, any of the measures that we acted on today,

21

that they would express their concerns to this

22

Committee.

23
24
25

Thank you very much and this meeting is
adjourned.

(Gavel.)

ADJOURN: 4:57 p.m.

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

133

PR 12/5/01

CERTIFICATE

1
2

STATE OF HAWAII

3
4

S S.

CITY AND COUNTY OF MAUI )

5
I, Sandra J. Gran, Certified Shorthand

6
7

Reporter for the State of Hawaii, hereby certify

8
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9
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10
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11
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12

true and correct transcript of the proceedings had

13

in the foregoing matter.

14

I further certify that I am not attorney for

15
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16
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17
18
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19
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20
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Resolution
No.

URGING THE MAYOR TO ESTABLISH STANDARDS OF
OPERATION FOR CAMPING AT PAPALAUA WAYSIDE PARK
AND REQUESTING ENHANCEMENTS TO CERTAIN COUNTY
PARKS AND CAMPSITES
WHEREAS, on July 20, 2001, Mayor James "Kimo" Apana introduced a
proposed bill to the Maui County Council which would designate Papalaua
Wayside Park, a.k.a. Ukumehame Beach Park, Parts A and B; Honomanu Beach
Park; and Waihee Beach Park as campsites; and
WHEREAS, the Maui County Council referred consideration of the
proposed bill to their Parks and Recreation Committee; and
WHEREAS, the Parks and Recreation Committee held three meetings to
accept public testimony on the proposed bill, and the Committee Chair conducted
four informal community meetings in Paia, Keanae, Waihee, and Lahaina to
collect additional public input; and
WHEREAS, a clear majority of the community in attendance at the
meetings in Keanae and Waihee requested that Honomanu Beach Park and
Waihee Beach Park not be designated as campsites; and
WHEREAS, the Keanae and Wailua community requested that the
funding originally designated for developing a campsite in the area, be redirected
to provide a day park at Honomanu Beach Park and make certain enhancements
to Keanae Park baseball field and pavilion; and
WHEREAS, the Waihee community requested that youth organizations
and church groups be allowed to camp at Waihee Beach Park, consistent with
Section 13.04.160.B, Maui County Code; and
WHEREAS, public testimony supported the designation of a campsite at
Papalaua Wayside Park; however, community members expressed concerns
about the increased number of individuals living at the proposed campsite; and
WHEREAS, the Parks and Recreation Committee believes that in order to
properly address the homeless concerns, Papalaua Wayside Park must be

Resolution No.

designated a campsite and certain standards of operation should be established
by the administration for implementation at the proposed campsite; now,
therefore,
BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the County of Maui:
1.

That the Mayor and the Department of Parks and Recreation be
urged to implement the attached recommended standards of
operation for the proposed campsite at Papalaua Wayside Park,
identified in Exhibit "A"; and

2.

That the Mayor, the Department of Housing and Human Concerns,
and the Department of Parks and Recreation send a resource team
to provide assistance to those individuals living at Papalaua
Wayside Park; and

3.

That the Mayor and the Department of Parks and Recreation
provide funding for certain park enhancements at Honomanu
Beach Park and Keanae Park, identified in Exhibit "B"; and

4.

That the Mayor and Department of Parks and Recreation
implement the "General Recommendations", identified in Exhibit
"B"; and

5.

That the Department of Parks and Recreation be urged to permit
camping at Waihee Beach Park for youth organizations and church
groups, consistent with Section 13.04.160.B., Maui County Code;
and

6.

That certified copies of this resolution be transmitted to the Mayor
of the County of Maui, the Director of Parks and Recreation, and
the Director of Housing and Human Concerns.
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F
EXHIBIT "A"

RECOMMENDED STANDARDS OF OPERATION FOR CAMPING AT
PAPALAUA WAYSIDE PARK
1.

Rotate the number of days the campsite is closed for cleaning. Close the
campsite one day every other week and two days on alternate weeks.

2.

Grant permits for no more than three days; however, longer stays may be
authorized through special permits.

3.

Allow camping permits to be obtained at any Department of Parks and
Recreation District Office for any campsite. Allow permits to be secured at
designated campsites.

4.

Incorporate park rangers into the Department of Parks and Recreation for
the purpose of monitoring campsites and issuing permits.

5.

Designate areas where campfires are allowed.

6.

Increase the number of toilets and trash receptacles at campsites.

7.

Increase trash pick up and frequency of pumping of toilets. Enforce litter
laws and establish rewards for informants.

8.

Prohibit the cutting of any tree in a designated campsite or County park.
Establish substantial fines for destruction of public property, including
trees and planted material.

9.

Provide signage identifying camping locations, permit requirements, fines,
etc.

10.

Designate parking areas, away from severely eroded beach.

11.

Establish the carrying capacity for campers permitted at Papalaua.

F
EXHIBIT "B"
ENHANCEMENTS TO HONOMANU BEACH PARK, KEANAE, AND
SPECIFIED CAMPING AT WAIHEE BEACH PARK

1

PROVIDE IMPROVEMENTS TO HONOMANU AND KEANAE IN-LIEU
OF CREATING A CAMPSITE:
A.
B.
C.

Create a day park at Honomanu Beach Park by adding toilets and
trash receptacles;
Pave Lower Keanae Road; and
Make improvements to the pavilion and dugout at the Keanae Park.
SPECIFIED CAMPING FOR WAIHEE BEACH PARK

1.

PERMIT CAMPING FOR CHILDREN AND CHURCH ORGANIZATIONS
AT WAIHEE BEACH PARK.
GENERAL RECOMMENDATIONS

1.

AMEND ORDINANCES TO PERMIT THE CREATION OF MORE
PRIVATE CAMPGROUNDS.

2.

PURSUE INCREASING THE NUMBER OF CAMPSITES IN REMOTE
LOCATIONS OF THE COUNTY.

ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.

(2001)

A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 13.04,
MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO PARKS AND RECREATIONAL
FACILITIES CUSTODIAL DEPOSITS AND CAMPING AREAS
BE IT ORDAINED BY THE PEOPLE OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI:
SECTION 1. Section 13.04.160, Maui County Code, is amended by
amending subsection A to read as follows:
"A. Camping shall be permitted in the following
parks, subject to the provisions of this chapter:
One Alii Beach Park - Molokai;
1.
Papohaku Beach Park - Molokai;
2.
Kanaha Beach Park - Kahului, Maui[.]
3.
Papalaua Wayside Park - Lahaina, Maui."
4.
SECTION 2.

Material to be repealed is bracketed.

New

material is underscored. In printing this bill, the County Clerk
need not include the brackets, the bracketed material or the
underscoring.
SECTION 3. This ordinance shall take effect upon approval.

APPROVED AS TO FORM
AND LEGALITY:

EDWARD S. KUSHI, JR.
Deputy Corporation Counsel
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